

#### Contents

DU	SION I. – GENERALLY	2
1.	SION I. – GENERALL Y RULES OF CONSTRUCTION: PURPOSES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-356)	
2.	APPLICATION OF THE ORDINANCE (Ordinance Reference Section 2-350)	
3.	DEFINITIONS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-358)	
3. 4.	ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSIONS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-359)	
4. 5.	CENTRAL PURCHASING OFFICE (Ordinance Reference Section 2-359)	0
5. 6.	ORDERING PROCEDURES	
	EXEMPTIONS FROM THE PROCUREMENT ORDINANCE (Ordinance Reference Section 2-361)	
7. 8.	DIRECT PAYMENTS OR CASH DISBURSEMENTS	
8. 9.	SOURCE SELECTION METHODS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-362)	
9. 10.		
~ ~ *	COMPETITIVE SEALED BIDS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-363) REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-364)	
11. 12.	COMPETITIVE SEALED PROPOSALS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-365)	
13. 14.	FORMAL COMPETITIVE SEALED BID AND PROPOSAL MATTERS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-366) PROCUREMENT PREFERENCES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-367)	
15.	SMALL PURCHASES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-368) PURCHASING CARDS	
16.	SOLE SOURCE PROCUREMENT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-369)	
17.	EMERGENCY PROCUREMENT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-309)	
18. 19.	EXISTING GOVERNMENT CONTRACTS AND COOPERATIVE PROCUREMENT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-371)	
20.	INSURANCE RELATED PURCHASES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-372)	
21.	ANTIPOVERTY PROGRAM BUSINESS PURCHASES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-373)	
22.	ASSISTANCE TO SMALL BUSINESS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-374)	
23.	PUBLIC ACQUISITION OF AMERICAN MADE MOTOR VEHICLES REQUIRED (Ordinance Reference Section 2-375)	
24.	UNFAIR BUSINESS PRACTICES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-376).	
25.	PROCUREMENT OF BANKING SERVICES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-377)	
26.	CONTRACTS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-378)	
27.	CONTRACT APPROVAL REQUIREMENTS (Resolution R-18-14)	
28.	PROCUREMENT OF USED ITEMS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-379)	
29.	PROPERTY DISPOSITION (Resolution R-18-16)	
30.	TRADE IN OR EXCHANGE OF USED ITEMS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-380)	
31.	RECEIPT, INSPECTION, AND PAYMENT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-381)	
32.	RIGHT TO INSPECT PLANT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-382)	
33.	CONTRACT AUDIT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-383)	
34.	SPECIFICATIONS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-384)	
35.	PROTEST AND APPEALS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-385)	
36.	PROCEDURAL RULES FOR RESOLUTION OF PROTESTS	
37.	REMEDIES PRIOR TO EXECUTION OF CONTRACT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-386)	
38.	RATIFICATION OR TERMINATION AFTER EXECUTION OF CONTRACT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-387)	
39.	JUDICIAL REVIEW (Ordinance Reference Section 2-388)	
40.	VENDOR SUSPENSION AND DEBARMENT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-389)	
41.	PROCEDURAL RULES FOR VENDOR DEBARMENT AND SUSPENSION	
42.	ETHICAL CONDUCT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-390)	
43.	PENALTIES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-391)	
44.	ORDINANCE SECTIONS 2-392 – 2-401 RESERVED	
	SION II. – PUBLIC WORKS PROJECTS; CONSTRUCTION	
1.	CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-402)	
2.	DESIGN AND BUILD PROJECT SYSTEM REQUIREMENTS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-403)	
3.	PROCEDURAL RULES FOR DESIGN AND BUILD PROJECTS	
4.	CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK (Ordinance Reference Section 2-404)	
5.	ORDINANCE SECTIONS 2-405 – 2-420 RESERVED	
	SION III. – PUBLIC WORKS PROJECTS; PROFESSIONAL SERVICES	
1.	SELECTION ADVISORY COMMITTEE (Ordinance Reference Section 2-421)	
2.	PROCEDURAL RULES FOR ADMINISTRATION OF THE SELECTION ADVISORY COMMITTEE	
3.	ORDINANCE SECTIONS 2-422 – 2-430 RESERVED	65



# **DIVISION I. – GENERALLY**

#### 1. RULES OF CONSTRUCTION; PURPOSES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-356)

- (a) The Albuquerque-Bernalillo County Water Utility Authority ("Water Authority"), pursuant to Section 72-1-10, NMSA 1978, has been granted all powers to carry out and effectuate its public and corporate purposes and is authorized to use city or county procurement processes. To that end, the Water Utility Authority has adopted the County of Bernalillo, New Mexico ("County") Procurement Ordinance [Article 5, Divisions 1, 2, and 3; Sections 2-356 through 2-430] ("Ordinance") to govern all purchasing transactions of the Water Utility Authority.
- (b) Pursuant to Water Authority Resolution R-18-14, dated May 23, 2018, approval of contracts, and purchases by or for the Authority pursuant to the Ordinance, approval by the Authority Governing Board (the "Board") shall substitute for approval by the Bernalillo County Board of County Commissioners; approval by the Executive Director of the Authority shall substitute for approval by the County Manager; any requirements of, or rights reserved by, the County as provided in the Ordinance shall be deemed to be a requirement of, or right reserved by, the Authority; and any responsibility delegated to an officer or employee of the County as provided in the Ordinance shall be deemed to be a responsibility of a similar officer or employee of the Authority.
- (c) The Ordinance shall be liberally construed and applied to promote its purposes and policies.
- (d) Any conflict in interpretation of the Ordinance with the New Mexico State Procurement Code [NMSA 1978, Section 13-1-1, et seq.] shall be resolved as required by applicable law.
- (e) The purpose of the Ordinance is to provide for the fair and equitable treatment of all Persons involved in public procurement, to maximize the purchasing value of public funds and to provide safeguards for maintaining a procurement system of quality and integrity.

#### 2. APPLICATION OF THE ORDINANCE (Ordinance Reference Section 2-357)

- (a) The Purchasing Ordinance shall be implemented by the Water Authority effective July 1, 2018. All contracts and agreements entered into prior to July 1, 2018 shall be subject to the provisions of the Water Authority Resolution R-06-2, dated March 15, 2006, and therefore subject to the then current applicable provisions of the City of Albuquerque Public Purchases Ordinance, Chapter 5, Article 5 of the Revised Ordinances of the City of Albuquerque, 1994.
- (b) Effective July 1, 2018, the Ordinance applies to all expenditures by the Water Authority for procurement of Tangible Personal Property, Services, and Construction, except as otherwise provided in the Ordinance.



- (c) Procurement involving the expenditure of federal funds must be conducted in accordance with the mandatory applicable federal laws and regulations. Such laws and regulations will supersede the Ordinance where it is inconsistent with those federal laws and regulations. Nothing in the Ordinance shall prevent the Water Authority from complying with the terms and conditions of any grant, gift or bequest that is otherwise consistent with the Water Authority Code of Conduct and the Governmental Conduct Act, Section 10-16-1 through 10-16-18, NMSA 1978 ("Governmental Conduct Act"), or other applicable law.
- (d) When mandatory applicable state or federal laws or regulations are inconsistent with the provisions of the Ordinance, compliance with such state or federal laws or regulations shall constitute compliance with the Ordinance.
- (e) The Executive Director or his/her designee may authorize, in writing, exceptions to and deviations from any procurement rules established by the Water Authority provided that those rules are not specifically required by the Ordinance or other state or federal laws or regulations made applicable to the County or the Water Authority. Each request for an exception to or a deviation from these rules shall be submitted to the Executive Director or his designee in writing and shall include the recommendations of the requesting User Department and the Chief Planning Officer and the Chief Financial Officer.
- (f) Any Contract or procurement document executed in violation of the Ordinance or other applicable laws shall be void and of no effect.
- (g) All matters not specifically addressed in the Ordinance are intentionally omitted and are not governed by the provisions of the State of New Mexico Procurement Code, unless expressly made applicable to home rule local government entities.
- (h) NO IMPAIRMENT FROM PARTIAL INVALIDITY: The provisions of the Ordinance are severable, and if any provision, section, clause, sentence, or part thereof is held to be illegal, invalid, unconstitutional, or inapplicable, to any person, persons, circumstances, situation, or otherwise, the illegality, invalidity, unconstitutionality or inapplicability shall not affect or impair any of the remaining sentences, clauses, sections, articles, or parts of the Ordinance or their applicability to other persons, circumstances or situations.

#### 3. DEFINITIONS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-358)

- (a) Architectural and Engineering Services Professional Services within the scope of the practice of architecture and professional engineering, as defined by the State of New Mexico, involving research, design, development, Construction, alteration, or repair of real property;
- (b) Best Obtainable Price a price at which Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction can be purchased which is most advantageous to the Water Authority;
- Bidder or Offeror one who submits a bid or proposal in response to a Request for Bids, Request for Proposals, or submits a Quote in response to a call for formal or informal Quotes;



- (d) Brand-Name Specification a Specification limited to describing an item by manufacturer's name or catalogue number;
- (e) Brand-Name or Equal Specification a Specification describing one or more items by manufacturer's name or catalogue number to indicate the standard of quality, performance or other pertinent characteristics and providing for the substitution of equivalent items;
- (f) Capital Project a project involving Construction, paid for with funds intended for capital improvements, which may include Architectural or Engineering Services;
- (g) Central Purchasing Office the central department or office of the Water Authority led by the Chief Procurement Officer and charged with the duty of procurement;
- (h) Chief Procurement Officer the Person holding the position as the head of the Procurement Office in the Water Authority;
- (i) Construction building, altering, repairing, installing or demolishing in the ordinary course of business any: (1) road, highway, bridge, parking area or related project; (2) building, stadium or other structure; (3) airport, subway or similar facility; (4) park, trail, athletic field, golf course or similar facility; (5) dam, reservoir, canal, ditch or similar facility; (6) sewage or water treatment facility, power generating plant, pump station, natural gas compressing station or similar facility; (7) sewage, water, gas or other pipeline; (8) transmission line; (9) radio, television or other tower; (10) water, oil or other storage tank; (11) shaft, tunnel or other mining appurtenance; (12) electrical wiring, plumbing or plumbing fixture, gas piping, gas appliances or water conditioners; (13) air conditioning conduit, heating or other similar mechanical work; or (14) similar work, structures or installations. Construction shall also include: (15) leveling or clearing land; (16) excavating earth; (17) drilling wells of any type, including seismographic shot holes or core drilling; and (18) similar work, structures or installations;
- (j) Construction Management consulting services related to the process of management applied to a public works project for any duration from conception to completion of the project for the purpose of controlling time, cost and quality of the project;
- (k) Construction Manager a Person who acts as an agent of the Water Authority for Construction Management, for whom the Water Authority shall assume all the risks and responsibilities;
- (1) Construction Manager at Risk a Person who, pursuant to a Contract with the Water Authority, provides the pre-Construction Services and Construction Management required in a Construction Manager at Risk delivery method;
- (m) Contract any written agreement for the procurement of items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction;
- (n) Contractor means any business having a Contract with the Water Authority to furnish Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction;
- (o) Cooperative Procurement (i) the action taken when two or more entities combine their requirements to obtain advantages of volume purchases, including administrative savings



and other benefits; (ii) a variety of arrangements, whereby two or more public procurement entities (or agencies) purchase from the same supplier or multiple suppliers using a single RFB or RFP; (iii) cooperative procurement efforts may result in Contracts that other entities may utilize;

- (p) Cost-Plus-Percentage-of-Cost-Contracts an agreement in which the Contractor is provided a specified percentage profit over and above the actual costs of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction;
- (q) Debarment a final order that denies a Contractor the right to bid or offer to enter into a Contract with the Water Authority;
- (r) Definite Quantity Contract a Contract which requires the Contractor to furnish a specified quantity of Tangible Personal Property, Services, or Construction at or within a specified time;
- (s) Determination the documentation of a decision including the facts and justifications required to support a decision. A Determination becomes part of the procurement file to which it pertains;
- (t) Employee an individual receiving a salary, wages or per diem and mileage from the Water Authority whether elected or not and any noncompensated individual performing personal services as an elected or appointed official or otherwise for the Water Authority;
- External Procurement Unit any procurement organization not located in the State of New Mexico which, if in this state, would qualify as a state agency or a Local Public Body. An agency of the United States government is an External Procurement Unit;
- (v) Financial Interest (i) holding a position in a business as officer, director, trustee, partner or holding any position in management; or (ii) ownership of more than five percent interest in a business;
- (w) Gratuity a payment, loan, subscription, advance, deposit of money, service or anything of more than nominal value, received or promised, unless consideration of substantially equal or greater value is exchanged;
- (x) Immediate Family a spouse, father, mother, child, father-in-law, mother-in-law, daughter-in-law or son-in-law;
- (y) Indefinite Quantity Contract a Contract which requires the Contractor to furnish an indeterminate quantity of specified Tangible Personal Property, Services, or Construction during a prescribed period of time at a definite unit price or at a specified discount from list or catalogue prices;
- (z) Landscape Architectural Services services including but not limited to consultation, investigation, reconnaissance, research, design, preparation of drawings and Specifications and administration of Contracts where the dominant purposes of such services are: (i) the preservation or enhancement of land uses and natural features; (ii) the location and Construction of functional approaches for structures, pathways or walkways; or (iii) the design of trails, plantings and landscape irrigation. Excluded from the



provisions of this section are the services of architects, engineers and surveyors as defined in the Ordinance;

- (aa) Local Public Body every political subdivision of the state and the agencies, instrumentalities and institutions thereof;
- (bb) Multiple Source Award an award of Contract for one or more similar Tangible Personal Property, Services, or Construction to more than one Bidder or Offeror;
- (cc) Multi-Step Sealed Bidding or Proposal a two phase process consisting of a technical first phase when Bidders submit unpriced technical offers and a second phase when approved Bidders have costs reviewed;
- (dd) NMSA New Mexico Statutes Annotated;
- (ee) Person an individual, corporation, business trust, estate, trust, partnership, limited liability company, association, joint venture or other legal or commercial entity;
- (ff) Price Agreement a Definite Quantity Contract or Indefinite Quantity Contract which requires the Contractor to furnish items of Tangible Personal Property, Services, or Construction to the Water Authority which issues a Purchase Order or written agreement, if the quantities ordered are within the quantity limitations of the Contract, if any;
- (gg) Professional Services services rendered by members of a recognized profession or possessing a special skill. Such Services are generally acquired to obtain information, advice, training or direct assistance. Services of architects, archeologists, engineers, surveyors, landscape architects, medical arts practitioners, scientists, management and systems analysts, certified public accountants, registered public accountants, lawyers, psychologists, planners, researchers, Construction Managers and other Persons or businesses providing similar Professional Services, which may be designated as such by a Determination issued by the Central Purchasing Office;
- (hh) Public Records all documents, papers, letters, books, maps, tapes, photographs, recordings and other materials, regardless of physical form or characteristics, that are used, created, received, maintained or held by or on behalf of the Water Authority and relate to public business, whether or not the records are required by law to be created or maintained;
- (ii) Purchase Order the document issued by the Central Purchasing Office that directs a Contractor to deliver items of Tangible Personal Property, Services, or Construction;
- (jj) Quote purchasing method generally used for small orders under a certain dollar threshold, request is sent to suppliers along with a description of the commodity or Services needed and the supplier is asked to respond with price and other information by a predetermined date. Evaluation and recommendation for award should be based on the quotation that best meets price, quality, delivery, service, past performance, and reliability. Award is made to the most Responsive, Responsible Bidder;
- (kk) Request for Bids ("RFB") all documents used to solicit competitive single or Multi-Step Sealed Bids for which an award is based on compliance the Specifications and low

bid pricing;

- (ll) Request for Proposal ("RFP") all documents used to solicit proposals from potential providers (Offerors) for Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction. Price is usually not a primary evaluation factor. Provides for the negotiation of all terms, including price, prior to Contract award. May include a provision for the negotiation of best and final offers. May be a single-step or multi-step process. Award is made to the most Responsive, Responsible Bidder;
- (mm) Request for Qualifications ("RFQ") a request for submission of unpriced offers to be followed by a formal solicitation limited to those Bidders or Offerors whose offers have been qualified under the criteria set forth in the first solicitation;
- (nn) Responsibility the status in which a Bidder or Offeror establishes, to the satisfaction of the Chief Procurement Officer, an ability to fulfill the solicitation expectations and requirements. The Chief Procurement Officer may consider such criteria as described in the Ordinance;
- (oo) Responsible Bidder (or Offeror) a business entity or individual who has the ability to fulfill the solicitation expectations and requirements, including but not limited to financial and technical capacity to perform the requirement of the solicitation and subsequent Contract;
- (pp) Responsive Bidder (or Offeror) a Contractor, business entity or individual who has submitted a bid or proposal that fully conforms in all material respects to the Request for Bids /Request for Proposal and all of its requirements including all form and substance;
- (qq) Selection Advisory Committee ("SAC") the committee established by Water Authority Ordinance for the purpose of selecting firms to provide Services of architects, landscape architects, engineers or surveyors;
- (rr) Services furnishing labor, time or effort by a Contractor not involving the delivery of a specific end product other than reports and other materials which are merely incidental to the required performance. Services includes the furnishing of insurance but does not include Construction or the services of Employees of the Water Authority;
- (ss) Specification a description of the physical or functional characteristics or of the nature of items of Tangible Personal Property, Services, or Construction. "Specification" may include a description of any requirement for inspecting or testing, or for preparing items of Tangible Personal Property, Services, or Construction for delivery;
- (tt) Surveying Services any service or work, the substantial performance of which involves the application of the principles of mathematics and the related physical and applied sciences for: (i) the measuring and locating of lines, angles, elevations, natural and manmade features in the air, on the surface of the earth, within underground workings and on the beds or bodies of water for the purpose of defining location, areas and volume; (ii) the monumenting of property boundaries and the platting and layout of lands and subdivisions thereof; (iii) the application of photogrammetric methods used to derive topographic and other data; (iv) the establishment of horizontal and vertical controls for



surveys for design, topographic surveys including photogrammetric methods, Construction surveys for engineering and architectural public works; and (v) the preparation and perpetuation of maps, records, plats, field notes and property descriptions;

- (uu) Suspension a temporary order of the Chief Procurement Officer that denies a Contractor the right to bid or offer to enter into a Contract with the Water Authority;
- (vv) Tangible Personal Property goods other than real property having a physical existence, including but not limited to supplies, equipment, materials and printed materials;
- (ww) User Department or User a Water Authority department, office, unit or staff member for which procurement services are provided.

#### 4. ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSIONS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-359)

- (a) The Chief Procurement Officer shall develop procedural rules to use electronic media, including distribution of solicitations and acceptance of sealed bids and competitive sealed proposals that include electronic signatures, which shall include:
  - (1) Appropriate security to prevent unauthorized access to electronically submitted bids or proposals prior to the date and time set for opening of bids or the deadline set for receipt for proposals, including the electronic bidding, approval and award process; and
  - (2) Accurate retrieval or conversion of electronic forms of information into a medium that allows inspection and copying.
- (b) The Central Purchasing Office, in any Request for Bids or a Request for Proposals, may require all or any part of a sealed bid or a competitive sealed proposal to be submitted electronically if it determines that an electronic submission will be advantageous to the procurement process. If electronic submission is required:
  - (1) Hard copy documentation shall not be submitted to the Central Purchasing Office prior to the award of the Contract, except as specifically identified in the Request for Bids or the Request for Proposals;
  - (2) The Request for Bids or Request for Proposals shall specify an opening date and time, a fixed closing date and time and an email account or other secure electronic location to which the electronic bid or proposal shall be submitted;
  - (3) Sealed bids shall be opened publicly in the presence of one or more witnesses at the time and place designated in the RFB unless all bids are submitted electronically, in which case the amount of each bid, each bid item, and other relevant information as may be specified by the bid requirements, together with the name of each Bidder, shall be recorded and made open to public inspection by the Central Purchasing Office; and
  - (4) Sealed proposals shall be opened by the Central Purchasing Office, then evaluated and the Contract awarded as required in the Request for Proposals and as otherwise



provided in the Ordinance.

#### 5. CENTRAL PURCHASING OFFICE (Ordinance Reference Section 2-360)

- (a) The Central Purchasing Office shall perform all duties required by the Ordinance and other relevant statutes. The Central Purchasing Office may coordinate with the state purchasing agent, the Central Purchasing Offices of other Local Public Bodies, and the purchasing office of External Procurement Units to maximize benefits of joint and cooperative efforts.
- (b) The Central Purchasing Office is delegated the responsibility for all procurement transactions, including negotiating and finalizing Contract documents as described herein, administering the Ordinance and ensuring compliance with all applicable policies, procedures, laws, regulations, rules, statutes and Ordinances. The Central Purchasing Office is also responsible for creating and maintaining the procedural rules needed to effectuate the Ordinance.
- (c) All procurements shall be performed by the Central Purchasing Office except as otherwise provided in the Ordinance or other procedural rules promulgated under its authority.
- (d) The Water Authority shall report to the State of New Mexico Procurement Agent the Person within the Central Purchasing Office designated as the "Chief Procurement Officer." The Chief Procurement Officer shall maintain high standards of education and knowledge of the profession.
- (e) The Chief Procurement Officer may make Determinations regarding exemptions, the issuance of Purchase Orders, authorization of small purchases and approval of procurements pursuant to the Ordinance.
- (f) The Chief Procurement Officer may delegate his/her authority to subordinates as he/she deems necessary and appropriate by clearly delineating in writing such delegated authority and the limitations thereto.

#### 6. ORDERING PROCEDURES

- (a) The Central Purchasing Office shall have authority to establish or approve instructions for ordering items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction.
- (b) The following procedures shall be issued by the Central Purchasing Office:
  - (1) Purchasing Card Policies and Procedures
  - (2) Warehouse Ordering Procedures
- (c) All requests for purchases not addressed in procedures issued by the Central Purchasing Office or authorized by these Rules as allowed for direct payment or cash disbursement shall be submitted directly to the Central Purchasing Office for processing.

#### 7. EXEMPTIONS FROM THE PROCUREMENT ORDINANCE (Ordinance Reference



#### Section 2-361)

- (a) The provisions of the Ordinance shall not apply to:
  - (1) Procurement of items of Tangible Personal Property or Services from a state agency, a Local Public Body or External Procurement Unit [Section 2-361(a)(1)];
  - (2) Printing and duplicating Contracts involving materials that are required to be filed in connection with proceedings before administrative agencies or state or federal courts [Section 2-361(a)(2)];
  - (3) Purchases of publicly provided or publicly regulated gas, electricity, water, sewer and refuse collection services [Section 2-361(a)(3)];
  - (4) Purchases of books, periodicals, manuals and training materials published in all formats [Section 2-361(a)(4)];
  - (5) Insurance coverage for the Water Authority including but not limited to the New Mexico Association of Counties (excluding the purchase of insurance through a broker) [Section 2-361(a)(5)];
  - (6) Travel by common carrier or by private conveyance and related travel expenditures such as meals and lodging [Section 2-361(a)(6)];
  - (7) Procurement of Tangible Personal Property or Services, as defined in the Ordinance, from the Corrections Industries Division of the New Mexico Corrections Department [Section 2-361(a)(7)];
  - (8) Purchases consisting of memberships, subscription services (excluding electronic or web-based subscription services), conference and training registration fees, and other similar purchases where prepayments are required [Section 2-361(a)(8)];
  - (9) The issuance, sale and delivery of public securities pursuant to the applicable authorizing statute, with the exception of bond attorneys and general financial consultants [Section 2-361(a)(9)];
  - (10) Contracts with professional entertainers [Section 2-361(a)(12)];
  - (11) Contracts and expenditures for legal subscription and research services and litigation expenses in connection with proceedings before administrative agencies or state or federal courts, including experts, mediators, arbitrators, court reporters, process servers and witness fees, but does not include Contracts for legal services [Section 2-361(a)(13)];
  - (12) Services of lecturers, speakers, trainers, facilitators and scriptwriters, when the provider possesses specialized training methods, techniques, or expertise in the subject matter [Section 2-361(a)(14)];
  - (13) Contracts for services relating to the design, engineering, financing, construction and acquisition of public improvements undertaken in improvement districts pursuant to Subsection L of Section 3-33-14.1 NMSA 1978 and in Water Authority improvement districts pursuant to Subsection L of Section 4-55A-12.1 NMSA 1978 [Section 2-



361(a)(15)];

- (14) Works of art for museums or for display in public buildings or places [Section 2-361(a)(16)];
- (15) Direct purchases of advertising in all media, including radio, television, print and electronic, excluding Professional Services provided by marketing firms [Section 2-361(a)(18)];
- (16) Procurement of services from community rehabilitation programs or qualified individuals pursuant to the State Use Act, 13-1C-1 through 13-1C-7, NMSA 1978 [Section 2-361(a)(19)];
- (17) Purchases of products or Services for eligible Persons with disabilities pursuant to the federal Rehabilitation Act of 1973 [Section 2-361(a)(20)];
- (18) Purchases of parts and labor or maintenance agreements to repair disabled equipment or machinery if the equipment or machinery is repaired by a franchised dealer or by a factory authorized repair shop or the original equipment manufacturer [Section 2-361(a)(22)];
- (19) Purchases of computer software, online diagnostic tools, web-based or electronic subscriptions and ancillary services required to match software already in use. This includes licensing fees, upgrades, implementation, maintenance or other related Services for proprietary software, if such services are available from only a single vendor [Section 2-361(a)(23)];
- (20) Sponsorship Contracts allowing Persons or other entities to publicize the Water Authority's participation in community events in return for consideration [Section 2-361(a)(24)];
- (21) Purchases of Tangible Personal Property, and ancillary Services such as installation, training, modification or maintenance, where required to match equipment currently in use and where standardization is in the best interest of the Water Authority and where a unique or novel application (available from only a single provider) is required to be used, with all such purchases justified in writing and approved by the Chief Procurement Officer [Section 2-361(a)(26)];
- (22) Leases, licenses, permits, exchanges or purchases of real property and all other real property transactions, including closing costs [Section 2-361(a)(27)];
- (23) Postage or shipping Services [Section 2-361(a)(28)];
- (24) Relocation of utility lines within an easement owned by a public utility which requires its own Contractors to move the utility lines [Section 2-361(a)(29)];
- (25) Contracts for retirement benefits which are paid for directly by Water Authority Employees [Section 2-361(a)(31)];
- (26) A Contract for materials grown, processed or manufactured in this state by Small Businesses, cooperatives, community self-determination corporations or other such



enterprises; prior to negotiating a Contract under this exemption, the Central Purchasing Office shall make a Determination of the reasonableness of the price and the quality of the materials and that the public interest will best be served by the procurement [Section 2-361(a)(32)];

(27) Procurements exempt from the Ordinance as otherwise provided by law [Section 2-361(a)(34)].

#### 8. DIRECT PAYMENTS OR CASH DISBURSEMENTS

- (a) Transactions which involve noncompetitive expenditures or transfers of Water Authority funds do not require issuance of a purchase order or the execution of a legally binding bilateral agreement may be authorized for direct payment or cash disbursement.
- (b) In general direct payments or cash disbursements are allowed for transactions required by the Water Authority's internal administrative procedures, dictated by legal judgement, financial commitment, or transactions for which the Ordinance does not apply.
- (c) Transactions for which direct payments or cash disbursements include:
  - (1) Taxes, payments, and fees for services provided by other government agencies;
  - (2) Payments to developers for UEC reimbursements pursuant to a development agreement;
  - (3) Postage or shipping services;
  - (4) Subscriptions for magazines, newspapers, periodicals, reports, etc.;
  - (5) Training films, books, registrations, membership dues, etc. (not Professional Services);
  - (6) Advertising of Water Authority programs (radio, TV, newspaper, etc.);
  - (7) Interfund transfers;
  - (8) Interest on bonds or coupons;
  - (9) Payment of debt service;
  - (10) Payment for leases, licenses, permits, exchanges or purchases of real property (including easements, rights-of-way) and all other real property transactions, including closing costs;
  - (11) Expenditures for the purchase of water rights;
  - (12) Litigation expenses in connection with proceedings before administrative agencies or state or federal courts (does not include Professional Services Contracts for legal services);
  - (13) Refunds;
  - (14) Reimbursement of expenses paid by employees of up to \$100 (including petty cash and personal use items allowed under Water Authority Administrative Instruction



18);

- (15) Settlement of insurance claims or judgements;
- (16) Payment for travel and per diem;
- (17) Utility payments for publicly provided or publicly regulated gas, electricity, water, sewer and refuse collection services;
- (18) Mileage reimbursements;
- (19) Clothing allowances and reimbursements as allowed by collective bargaining agreements;
- (20) Payroll expenditures, including retirement and other benefits which are paid for directly by Water Authority Employees;
- (21) Transactions as otherwise determined appropriate by the Chief Procurement Officer.

#### 9. SOURCE SELECTION METHODS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-362)

- (a) All Water Authority procurements shall be made by competitive sealed bids, except:
  - (1) When competitive sealed proposals, including Requests for Qualifications, are authorized;
  - (2) For small purchases;
  - (3) For Sole Source procurement;
  - (4) For Emergency procurement;
  - (5) When procured under existing government Contracts or by Cooperative Procurement;
  - (6) Purchases from antipoverty program businesses;
  - (7) For Construction Manager at Risk and Design-Build Construction projects.
- (b) A Request for Information ("RFI") may be used to determine the market availability or to solicit information on Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction.
- (c) It is a violation of the Ordinance to split Contracts and purchases and/or to participate in any bid rigging activities to circumvent the required purchasing and contracting processes. In no event shall any purchase be arbitrarily or capriciously divided so as to circumvent any requirement of the Ordinance.

#### 10. COMPETITIVE SEALED BIDS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-363)

- (a) The Request for Bids ("RFB") is used to initiate a competitive sealed bid procurement and shall contain:
  - (1) The Specifications for the Tangible Personal Property, Services, or Construction to be procured;
  - (2) All Contract terms and conditions applicable to the procurement;



- (3) Bid form(s) to be submitted by Bidders;
- (4) The location where bids are to be received;
- (5) Date, time and place of the bid opening;
- (6) The requirements for complying with any applicable preference provisions as required under state statute and the Ordinance;
- (7) A notice that states that any business or Person that willfully violates any provision of the Ordinance contrary to the New Mexico Criminal Code, including those provisions related to illegal bribes, Gratuities, kickbacks or other criminal activities may be referred to the appropriate authorities for felony or misdemeanor prosecution.
- (b) Notice of an RFB shall not be published prior to the completion or approval of the Request for Bids by the Central Purchasing Office.
- (c) Any business requesting an RFB shall, at the time the request is made, provide to the Central Purchasing Office a current mailing address, telephone, fax numbers and email address, if available.
- (d) Amendments to the RFB
  - (1) The Central Purchasing Office may amend the RFB to:
    - a. Make material changes such as changes in quantity, purchase descriptions, Specifications, delivery schedules and opening dates;
    - b. Correct defects or ambiguities;
    - c. Furnish all Bidders information given to one Bidder, if such information will assist the other Bidders in submitting bids, or if the lack of such information would prejudice the other Bidders.
  - (2) Any amendment shall be sent via standard mail, faxed or electronically transmitted to all Bidders that have supplied their current contact information, pursuant to this section, and shall be distributed within a reasonable time to allow prospective Bidders to consider them in preparing their Bids.
- (e) Bidding time
  - (1) Bidding time is the period of time between publication of the Request for Bids and the date of bid opening.
  - (2) The Central Purchasing Office shall allow a reasonable bidding time for preparation of bids, except when a shorter time is determined to be in the best interest of the Water Authority. A Request for Bids or a notice thereof shall be published not less than ten calendar days prior to the date set forth for the opening of bids.
- (f) Pre-bid conference
  - (1) Pre-bid conferences may be conducted to explain the procurement requirements. They shall be announced to all prospective Bidders known to have received an RFB.



- (2) Nothing stated at the pre-bid conference shall change the RFBs unless a change is made by written amendment.
- (g) Receipt and acceptance of bids
  - (1) Bids must be accepted for consideration, without alteration or correction, except as authorized in the Ordinance.
  - (2) Bids are to be evaluated on the requirements set forth in the Request for Bids. Any criteria that affects the bid price, such as discounts, transportation costs, total or life cycle costs, must be objectively measurable. No criteria may be used in bid evaluation that are not set forth in the Request for Bids.
  - (3) Each bid received by the Central Purchasing Office shall be stamped as received and labeled with date and time of filing. All bids shall be retained by the Central Purchasing Office in a secure place until the date and time for opening.
- (h) If the lowest Responsible bid has otherwise qualified, and if there is no change in the original Specifications, terms, and conditions, the Water Authority may negotiate with the lowest Bidder for a lower total bid in order to avoid rejection of all bids for the reason that the lowest bid exceeded budgeted project funds.
- (i) Correction or withdrawal of bids
  - (1) A bid mistake discovered before bid opening may be modified or withdrawn by a Bidder prior to the opening by delivering a written notice to the Central Purchasing Office.
  - (2) After bid opening, no modifications in price or other provisions of bids are permitted. However, a low Bidder, alleging a material mistake of fact which makes his bid non-Responsive, may be permitted to withdraw his bid if:
    - a. The mistake is clearly evident on the face of the bid; or
    - b. The Bidder submits evidence which clearly and convincingly demonstrates that a mistake was made; or
    - c. The decision to permit or deny withdrawal of a bid on the basis of mistake is a decision to be made by the Central Purchasing Office and shall be supported by a written Determination setting forth the grounds of the decision.
  - (3) After the bid opening and prior to the award, the following provisions apply:
    - a. Minor Technical Irregularities: The Central Purchasing Office may waive technical irregularities that do not alter the price, quality or quantity of the Tangible Personal Property, Services, or Construction bid;
    - b. Mistakes where the intent of a bid is clearly evident on the face of the bid document shall be corrected and may not be withdrawn. Examples of mistakes that may be clearly evident on the face of the bid document are typographical errors, errors in extending unit prices, transposition errors, and arithmetical errors.



- (4) All corrections or withdrawals allowed by the Central Purchasing Office shall be supported by a written Determination placed in the applicable procurement file.
- (j) A bid shall be opened publicly in the presence of one or more witnesses at the time and place designated in the RFB. The amount of each bid, and each bid item (if appropriate), and other relevant information, together with the name of each Bidder, shall be recorded in the procurement file and each bid shall be open to public inspection. In the event that all bids are submitted electronically, no public bid opening is required, in which case the amount of each bid, each bid item, and other relevant information as may be specified by the bid requirements, together with the name of each Bidder, shall be recorded and made open to public inspection by the Central Purchasing Office;
- (k) Bid award:
  - (1) Following award, a record of the basis for the award and the names of all people present at the bid opening shall be made part of the procurement file;
  - (2) Written notice of the award shall be sent to all Bidders of record;
  - (3) A Contract shall be awarded on the bid amount exclusive of any applicable state gross receipts or local option tax. Contracts shall require the Water Authority to pay these applicable taxes, including any increase that becomes effective after the Contract is executed. The applicable gross receipts tax or local option tax shall be shown as a separate amount on each billing or request for payment made under the Contract.
- (1) Identical low bids. When two or more identical low bids are received and all applicable preferences have been applied, the Central Purchasing Office may:
  - (1) Award pursuant to the Multiple Source Award provisions of the Ordinance;
  - (2) Award to a business or Contractor who qualifies for any preferences pursuant to the Ordinance if the identical low bids are submitted by a business or Contractor that does not qualify for any preferences;
  - (3) Award by lottery to one of the identical low Bidders; or
  - (4) Reject all bids and resolicit bids or proposals for the required Tangible Personal Property, Services, or Construction.
- (m) Bid and performance bonds and other security.
  - (1) Bid security, performance bonds or other security may be required for Contracts for items of Tangible Personal Property, Services, or Construction as deemed necessary to protect the Water Authority.
  - (2) Any bonding requirements shall not be used as a substitute for a Determination of the Responsibility of a Bidder or Offeror.
  - (3) When the RFB requires bid security, noncompliance by the Bidder requires that the bid be rejected.
  - (4) If a Bidder is permitted to withdraw its bid before award, no action shall be taken



against the Bidder or its surety.

(5) As to performance and payment bonds for Construction Contracts, see the requirements of Section 13-4-18 NMSA 1978 and Division 2 of the Ordinance.

#### 11. REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-364)

A Request for Qualifications may be issued requesting the submission of unpriced offers to be followed by a formal solicitation limited to those Bidders or Offerors whose offers have been qualified under the criteria set forth in the first solicitation.

#### 12. COMPETITIVE SEALED PROPOSALS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-365)

- (a) The Request for Proposals ("RFP") is used to initiate a competitive sealed proposal and competitive sealed qualifications-based proposal and may be used when procuring:
  - (1) Professional Services;
  - (2) Design and build projects;
  - (3) Contracts for Construction and facility maintenance, Service and repairs;
  - (4) Construction Manager at Risk Contracts;
  - (5) Contracts for design and installation of measures the primary purpose of which is to conserve natural resources including guaranteed utility savings Contracts entered into pursuant to the Public Facility Energy Efficiency and Water Conservation Act [Chapter 6, Article 23 NMSA 1978]; or
  - (6) Other items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction when the use of competitive sealed bidding is either not practicable or advantageous to the Water Authority.
- (b) Competitive qualifications-based proposals shall be used for procurement of Professional Services of architects, engineers, landscape architects, Construction Managers and surveyors who submit proposals pursuant to the requirements of the Ordinance.
- (c) Competitive sealed proposals, including competitive sealed qualifications-based proposals, shall include:
  - (1) The Specifications for the Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction to be procured;
  - (2) All contractual terms and conditions applicable to the procurement;
  - (3) Instructions and information to Offerors, including the date, time, and place where proposals are to be received and reviewed;
  - (4) All evaluation factors, including the relative weight to be given to each factor, including price, when applicable;
  - (5) A statement that discussions may be conducted with Offerors who submit proposals, but that proposals may be accepted without such discussions;



- (6) The form for disclosure of campaign contributions given by Prospective Contractors to Applicable Public Officials pursuant to the requirements of the Ordinance; and
- (7) The requirements for complying with any applicable preference provisions as required under state statute and the Ordinance.
- (d) In selecting qualified financial institutions, the Central Purchasing Office shall include socially responsible banking performance as a factor worth at least 15 percent of the total point value in determining the winning offer.
- (e) A Request for Proposals may require that all or a portion of a Responsive proposal be submitted electronically.
- (f) In the case of requests for competitive qualifications-based proposals, price shall be determined by formal negotiations related to scope of work.
- (g) Offerors submitting proposals may be afforded an opportunity for discussion and revision of proposals. Revisions may be permitted after submissions of proposals and prior to award for the purpose of obtaining best and final offers. Negotiations may be conducted with Responsible Offerors who submit proposals found to be reasonably likely to be selected for award. This section shall not apply to architects, engineers, landscape architects and surveyors who submit proposals pursuant to the requirements of the Ordinance.
- (h) The contents of any proposal shall not be disclosed so as to be available to competing Offerors during the negotiation process and prior to award. Award in this context means the final required signature on the Contract(s) resulting from the procurement.
- (i) The award shall be made to the Responsible Offeror or Offerors whose proposal is most advantageous to the Water Authority, taking into consideration the evaluation factors set forth in the Request for Proposals.
- (j) The Executive Director shall name an ad hoc advisory committee to evaluate Water Authority initiated requests for proposals other than those requests for proposals subject to the Selection Advisory Committee requirements of the Procurement Ordinance (Resolution R-18-14).

# 13. FORMAL COMPETITIVE SEALED BID AND PROPOSAL MATTERS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-366)

- (a) A notice of any formal competitive solicitation (i.e. RFB, RFP) shall be published for not less than ten calendar days prior to the date set forth for the opening of bids or proposals. The notice shall be published at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in Bernalillo County and may be posted on the Water Authority's website to notify interested parties of the project.
- (b) A copy of any formal competitive solicitation (RFB, RFP) shall be made available for public inspection at the Central Purchasing Office or by electronic posting on the internet.
- (c) The Central Purchasing Office shall send copies of the notice of formal competitive



solicitations (RFB, RFP) to those businesses that have signified in writing an interest in submitting bids or proposals for particular categories of items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction and that have paid any fees, if required. The Central Purchasing Office may satisfy the requirement of sending copies of a notice of bids or proposals by distributing the documents to prospective Bidders through electronic media.

- (d) A Request for Bids, a Request for Proposals or any other solicitation may be canceled or any or all bids or proposals may be rejected in whole or in part when it is in the best interest of the Water Authority. If no bids or proposals are received or if all bids or proposals received are rejected and if the Request for Bid or Request for Proposals was for Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction, then new Request for Bids or Request for Proposals may be issued. If upon resoliciting the Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction, the bids or proposals received are unacceptable, or if no bids or proposals are secured, the Central Purchasing Office may purchase the Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction in the open market at the Best Obtainable Price.
- (e) Minor Technical Irregularities: The Central Purchasing Office may waive technical irregularities in bids or proposals that do not alter the price, quality or quantity of the items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction. Technical irregularities are matters of form, rather than substance, which are evident from the bid or proposal document, or insignificant mistakes that can be waived or corrected without prejudice to other Bidders or Offerors; i.e. when there is no effect on the price, quantity, quality, delivery or material Contract conditions. The Chief Procurement Officer or designee may waive such irregularities, or allow the low Bidder(s) or Offeror(s) to correct them, if either action is in the best interest of the Water Authority. Examples include, but are not limited to, the failure of a low Bidder(s) or Offeror(s) to: (i) Return the number of signed bids or proposals required by the solicitation; (ii) Sign the bid or proposal, but only if the unsigned bid or proposal is accompanied by other material indicating the low Bidder's or Offeror's intent to be bound; (iii) or acknowledge receipt of an addendum to the RFB or RFP, but only if it is clear from the bid or proposal that the low Bidder(s) or Offeror(s) received the addendum and intended to be bound by its terms or the addendum involved had no effect on price, quality or quantity.
- (f) Standards of Responsibility for Bidders or Offerors: Factors to be considered in determining whether the standard of Responsibility has been met include whether a Bidder or Offeror has:
  - (1) Submitted a Responsive bid or offer;
  - (2) Ability, capacity, availability and skill to perform the Contract;
  - (3) Adequate financial resources, production or service facilities, personnel, service reputation and experience to make satisfactory delivery of the Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction described in the RFB or RFP;
  - (4) A satisfactory record of previous performance on similar work;
  - (5) A satisfactory record of integrity, character, customer service, reputation and



judgment;

- (6) Previous and existing compliance with laws;
- (7) Met the requirements of the Unfair Business Practices provisions of the Ordinance;
- (8) Qualified legally to Contract with the Water Authority; and
- (9) Supplied all necessary information and data in connection with any inquiry concerning Responsibility.
- (g) Finding of Responsibility: If a Bidder or Offeror who otherwise would have been awarded a Contract is found not to be a Responsible Bidder or Offeror, a Determination that the Bidder or Offeror is not a Responsible Bidder or Offeror, setting forth the basis of the finding, shall be prepared by the Chief Procurement Officer or designee. The unreasonable failure of a Bidder or Offeror to promptly supply information in connection with an inquiry with respect to Responsibility is grounds for a Determination that the Bidder or Offeror is not a Responsible Bidder or Offeror.
- (h) Prequalification: A business may be prequalified by the Central Purchasing Office as a Bidder or Offeror for particular types of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction.

# 14. PROCUREMENT PREFERENCES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-367)\*

- (a) For the purposes of this section:
  - Business means a commercial enterprise carried on for the purpose of selling Tangible Personal Property or Services, including growing, producing, processing or distributing agricultural products.
  - (2) Formal Solicitation means a competitive bid process or competitive proposal process, including a competitive qualifications-based proposal process.
  - (3) Local Business means a business that holds a valid Resident or Native American Business/Contractor or Resident or Native American Veteran Business/Contractor certificate from the New Mexico Taxation and Revenue Department pursuant to 13-1-22, NMSA 1978 and maintains an office and place of business in Bernalillo County, which is staffed and open to the public on a regular basis, subject to verification by the Water Authority.
  - (4) Pay Equity Business means any business that maintains a zero percent (0%) deviation between the salaries paid to men and salaries paid to women for comparable positions, as reported in the Pay Equity Reporting form that has been submitted by each Bidder and/or Offeror as prescribed under the Ordinance. For purposes of this definition, comparable positions are those listed in the Job Classification Guide 2010 (as may be updated and amended from time to time) published by the federal Equal Employment Opportunity Commission.
  - (5) Recycled Content Goods means supplies and materials composed of 25% or more



recycled materials; provided that the recycled materials content meets or exceeds the minimum content standards required by bid Specifications. (Section 13-1-21, NMSA 1978)

- (6) Small Business shall mean a Local Business which employs an average of fewer than fifty (50) full-time employees in a calendar year, which number shall be verified by submittal of an affidavit from a Certified Public Accountant.
- (7) State Resident or Native American Business/Contractor means a business that has a valid Resident or Native American business certificate or a valid Resident Contractor business certificate issued by the New Mexico Taxation and Revenue Department pursuant to 13-1-22, NMSA 1978.
- (8) State Veteran Resident or Native American Resident Veteran Business/Contractor means a business that has a valid Veteran Resident or Native American Veteran Business/Contractor certificate or a valid Resident Veteran Contractor certificate issued by the New Mexico Taxation and Revenue Department pursuant to 13-1-22, NMSA 1978.
- (b) Application of State and Bernalillo County Preferences
  - (1) When making a purchase through a formal solicitation process of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction, and prior to making a recommendation of award, the Central Purchasing Office shall apply the applicable preferences and related percentages as provided below. Preferences under the New Mexico State Procurement Code Section 13-1-21, NMSA 1978 shall be applied before any Bernalillo County preferences created under the Ordinance. The total amount of all preferences is limited as provided herein.

#### (2) State Preferences

Application of Preferences. Prior to making a recommendation of award [of a contract pursuant to a request for bids or request for proposals], the Central Purchasing Office shall apply to the amount of the bid or to the proposal score any applicable procurement preferences in accordance with the applicable state law.

- (3) Bernalillo County Preferences
  - a. A Local Business preference of 5% shall be applied to a qualified bid or proposal submitted in response to a competitive solicitation for the purchase of Tangible Personal Property, Services and Construction by a local business, as defined herein.
  - b. A Small Business preference of 5% shall be applied to a qualified bid or proposal, submitted in response to a competitive solicitation for the purchase of Tangible Personal Property, Services and Construction by a Small Business as defined herein.
  - c. A Pay Equity preference of 5% shall be applied to a qualified bid or proposal,



submitted in response to a competitive solicitation that at the time of submittal holds a valid Pay Equity Business Certificate issued by the County or any political subdivision of the State of New Mexico.

- (4) Order of Application of Preferences
  - a. When the Central Purchasing Office makes a purchase using a formal bid process, the Water Authority shall deem any bid subject to any of the preferences listed in the Ordinance to be lower by the specified percentage listed in the specific preference than the bid actually submitted; and
  - b. When the Central Purchasing Office makes a purchase using a formal Request for Proposals process based on either a point-based system and / or weight factors, the Central Purchasing Office shall apply an additional percentage of the total possible points or the total weight of all the factors used in evaluating the proposals in the amounts specified in the Ordinance.
- (5) Eligibility for Preferences
  - a. To qualify for the state's Resident or Native American Resident Business and / or Resident or Native American Resident Contractor preference, the Bidder or Offeror must submit with its bid or proposal its Resident Business and / or Resident Contractor Certificate issued by the State of New Mexico with its submittal.
  - b. To qualify for the state's Resident Veteran's or Native American Resident Veteran's preference, the Bidder or Offeror must submit with its bid or proposal the certificate of its Resident or Native American Veteran's Business and / or Resident Veteran's Contractor or Native American Resident Veteran's Contractor preference issued by the State of New Mexico.
  - c. If necessary, the Central Purchasing Office may seek additional information or proof to verify a local business eligibility for a local preference.
  - d. Only the Bidder or Offeror submitting a bid or proposal and not a subcontractor, may qualify for a preference.
  - e. Pay Equity Reporting Form and Pay Equity Preference:

i) Reporting Form: All competitive sealed bids and competitive sealed proposals may include a completed Bernalillo County Pay Equity Reporting Form to determine the deviation between salaries for men and women and to encourage compliance with the New Mexico State Fair Pay for Women Act. The Central Purchasing Office shall require that bids and proposals include the Form for the Bidder to be eligible for this preference. The Central Purchasing Office may allow for a revised Pay Equity Reporting Form to be submitted by the respondent should, in their sole opinion, the originally submitted form require a technical change;

ii) Certification: The County Manager or designee shall provide a Pay Equity



Business Certificate to businesses that meet, to his/her satisfaction, the requirements contained herein. Certificates shall only be valid for the duration set forth on their face as allowed under the statute, ordinance or regulation of the State of New Mexico or political subdivision that issued said certificate;

iii) The pay equity preference described herein shall not become available until the County Manager or designee establishes its own pay equity preference certification program or enters into an agreement with the State of New Mexico or one of its political subdivisions that allows the Central Purchasing Office to use its pay equity certification program.

- (6) Limitation (percentage): The total amount of all preferences applied under this section including the applicable State preference, for the purchase of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction in any single award shall not exceed 18%, with the limit on State preferences as set forth under the New Mexico State Procurement Code.
- (7) Bernalillo County Preference Limitation (dollar amount): When applying the Bernalillo County preferences as set forth in this section, the total dollar amount of Bernalillo County preferences shall never exceed \$180,000.00.
- (8) Protests: The procedures provided in the Ordinance governing protests and judicial review apply to a protest concerning the awarding of a Contract in violation of this section.
- (9) This section shall not apply when the expenditure includes federal funds for the specific purchase is involved, or when the expenditure of grant funds includes a condition of which prohibits a local preference.

#### 15. SMALL PURCHASES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-368)

- (a) The Central Purchasing Office shall procure items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction having a value not exceeding \$100,000, excluding applicable state and local gross receipts taxes, in accordance with the applicable small purchase rules adopted by the Central Purchasing Office.
  - (1) Insofar as it is practical for small purchases of non-Professional Services, Construction or items of Tangible Personal Property having a value exceeding \$20,000 but not exceeding \$100,000, no fewer than three businesses shall be solicited via written requests containing the Specifications for the procurement; written Quotes shall be recorded and placed in the procurement file.
  - (2) If three written Ouotes cannot be obtained, the User shall document the reasons and include the document in the procurement file. Award shall be made to the business offering the lowest acceptable Quote.
  - (3) If the lowest Quote is not acceptable, the Central Purchasing Office must issue a written Determination as to the reasons for such a decision. These reasons must not



be arbitrary or capricious and the written Determination shall become a part of the procurement file.

- (b) Notwithstanding the requirements of this section, the Central Purchasing Office may procure items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction having a value not exceeding \$20,000, excluding applicable state and local gross receipts taxes, based upon the Best Obtainable Price.
- (c) Notwithstanding the requirements of this section, the Central Purchasing Office may procure Professional Services having a value not exceeding \$100,000, excluding applicable state and local gross receipts taxes based upon the Best Obtainable Price.
- (d) Contracting with firms or individuals to provide professional Architectural, Engineering, Construction Management and other related Professional Services, including Landscape Architectural or Surveying Services, shall be accomplished in accordance with the provisions of the applicable sections of the Ordinance. The Central Purchasing Office shall negotiate a Contract for the required Services at a fair and reasonable price to the Water Authority.
- (e) Procurement requirements shall not be artificially divided so as to constitute a small purchase under this section.

#### **16. PURCHASING CARDS**

- The Central Purchasing Office may issue Purchasing Cards (P-Cards) to Water Authority (a) employees for the purpose of purchasing items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction.
- (b) Guidelines and rules related to issuance, use, and administration of P-Cards shall be promulgated by the Central Purchasing Office.
- (c) P-Card use shall be limited to those transactions allowed by the rules promulgated by the Central Purchasing Office.

#### 17. SOLE SOURCE PROCUREMENT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-369)

- A Contract for Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction may be awarded (a) without competitive sealed bids or competitive sealed proposals, regardless of the estimated cost, when the Chief Procurement Officer or designee makes a written Determination, after conducting a good-faith review of available sources and consulting the User Department, that:
  - (1) There is only one source for the required Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction;
  - (2) The Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction are unique and this uniqueness is substantially related to the intended purpose of the Contract; and
  - (3) Other similar Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction cannot meet the intended purpose of the Contract.



- (b) The Central Purchasing Office shall use due diligence in determining the basis for the Sole Source procurement, including reviewing available sources and consulting the User, and shall include its written Determination in the procurement file.
- (c) The Central Purchasing Office shall conduct negotiations, as appropriate, as to price, delivery and quantity in order to obtain the price most advantageous to the Water Authority.
- (d) The Central Purchasing Office shall not circumvent this section by narrowly drafting Specifications so that only one predetermined source would satisfy those Specifications.
- (e) At least fifteen calendar days before a Sole Source Contract is awarded, the Central Purchasing Office shall post notice of the intent to award a Sole Source Contract on its web site. The notice shall identify at a minimum:
  - (1) The Contractor's name and address;
  - (2) The estimated amount and term of the Contract;
  - (3) A listing of the Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction procured under the Contract; and
  - (4) The justification for the procurement method.
- (f) The record of each such procurement shall be Public Record and shall be maintained as required by applicable New Mexico statutes and regulations regarding records retention.
- (g) Any qualified potential Contractor who was not awarded a Sole Source Contract may protest to the Central Purchasing Office. The protest shall be submitted in writing within fifteen calendar days of the notice of intent to award a Contract being posted by the Central Purchasing Office.

#### 18. EMERGENCY PROCUREMENT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-370)

- (a) The Central Purchasing Office may make emergency procurements when there exists a threat to public health, welfare, safety or property requiring procurement under emergency conditions; provided that emergency procurements shall be made with competition as is practicable under the circumstances.
- (b) An emergency condition is a situation that creates a threat to public health, welfare or safety such as may arise by reason of floods, fires, epidemics, riots, acts of terrorism, equipment failures or similar events and includes the planning and preparing for an emergency response. The existence of the emergency condition creates an immediate and serious need for items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction that cannot be met through normal procurement methods and the lack of which would seriously threaten:
  - (1) The functioning of government;
  - (2) The preservation or protection of property; or
  - (3) The health or safety of any Person.



- (c) Emergency procurements shall not include the purchase or lease purchase of heavy road equipment.
- (d) The Central Purchasing Office shall use due diligence in determining the basis for the emergency procurement and for the selection of the particular Contractor. The Determination shall be in writing and included in the procurement file.
- (e) Promptly thereafter but no later than 30 days awarding an emergency procurement Contract, the Central Purchasing Office shall post on its web site the notice, identifying, at a minimum:
  - (1) The Contractor's name and address;
  - (2) The amount and term of the Contract;
  - (3) A listing of the Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction procured under the Contract; and
  - (4) The justification for the procurement method.
- (f) The record of each such procurement shall be Public Record and shall be maintained as required by applicable New Mexico statutes and regulations regarding records retention.

#### 19. EXISTING GOVERNMENT CONTRACTS AND COOPERATIVE PROCUREMENT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-371)

- (a) Existing Government Contracts: Notwithstanding the other requirements of the Ordinance, the Central Purchasing Office may Contract for Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction without use of competitive sealed bids or competitive sealed proposals as follows:
  - at a price equal to or less than the Contractor's current federal supply Contract price (GSA), providing the Contractor has indicated in writing a willingness to extend such Contractor pricing terms and conditions to the Water Authority and the Purchase Order adequately identifies the Contract relied upon;
  - (2) with a business which has a current exclusive or nonexclusive Price Agreement with the state purchasing agent or a Central Purchasing Office for the item, Services or Construction meeting the same standards and Specifications as the items to be procured if the following conditions are met:
    - a. the quantity purchased does not exceed the quantity which may be purchased under the applicable Price Agreement; and
    - b. the Purchase Order adequately identifies the Price Agreement relied upon;
  - (3) at a current Contract price obtained by any other public agency, Local Public Body, External Procurement Unit or cooperative purchasing agency using competitive solicitation processes publicized in accordance with the requirements of the procurement laws and regulations applicable to that agency.
- (b) Cooperative Procurement:



- (1) The Water Authority may participate in, sponsor or administer a Cooperative Procurement agreement for the procurement of any items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction with any other state agency, Local Public Body or External Procurement Unit in accordance with an agreement entered into and approved by the governing authority of each of the state agencies, Local Public Bodies or External Procurement Units involved.
- (2) The Cooperative Procurement agreement shall clearly specify the purpose of the agreement and the method by which the purpose will be accomplished. Any power exercised under a Cooperative Procurement agreement entered into pursuant to this subsection shall be limited to the central purchasing authority common to the contracting parties, even though one or more of the contracting parties may be located outside this state.
- (3) All Cooperative Procurement agreements, where the Water Authority acts as lead agency, shall be available for public viewing on the Water Authority's website. The records for all other Cooperative Procurement agreements shall be Public Records and shall be maintained and available for inspection as required by applicable New Mexico statutes and regulations.
- (c) The Central Purchasing Office shall retain a copy of each Contract relied upon; these Contracts may be required for auditing purposes and for public review.

#### 20. INSURANCE RELATED PURCHASES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-372)

- (a) Insurance coverage for the Water Authority, other than Employee health care and other voluntary Employee benefits, may be remarketed by a controlled bidding process through a broker under the direction of the Water Authority's Risk Management Department.
- (b) Employee health care insurance and other voluntary Employee benefits shall be obtained in accordance with the procurement methods described in the Ordinance.
- (c) The selection of the Water Authority's broker responsible for the negotiation of insurance coverages for the Water Authority will be obtained in accordance with the procurement methods described in the Ordinance.

# 21. ANTIPOVERTY PROGRAM BUSINESS PURCHASES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-373)

- (a) Without regard to the bid requirements of the Ordinance, the Central Purchasing Office may negotiate a Contract for materials grown, processed or manufactured in this state by Small Businesses, cooperatives, community self-determination corporations or other such enterprises designed and operated to alleviate poverty conditions and aided by state or federal antipoverty programs or through private philanthropy.
- (b) Prior to negotiating a Contract under this section, a Central Purchasing Office shall make a Determination of the reasonableness of the price and the quality of the materials and that the public interest will best be served by the procurement.



#### 22. ASSISTANCE TO SMALL BUSINESS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-374)

- (a) The Central Purchasing Office shall develop training programs to assist small businesses in learning how to do business with the Water Authority.
- (b) The Central Purchasing Office may make special provisions for progress payments as such office or officer may deem reasonably necessary to encourage procurement from small businesses in accordance with procedural rules promulgated by the Central Purchasing Office.
- (c) The Chief Procurement Officer may reduce the bid bond, performance bond or payment bond to encourage procurement from small businesses, except as otherwise provided by law.

#### 23. PUBLIC ACQUISITION OF AMERICAN MADE MOTOR VEHICLES REQUIRED (Ordinance Reference Section 2-375)

- (a) The Water Authority shall only acquire motor vehicles assembled in North America except for gas-electric hybrid vehicles until these vehicles are assembled in North America; provided that this section shall not apply to motor vehicles used for law enforcement purposes. For the purposes of this section, "motor vehicle" means a lightduty vehicle under eight thousand five hundred pounds.
- (b) Zero-Emissions Electric Vehicle Purchases
  - (1) "motor vehicle" means a vehicle with four wheels that:
    - a. is made by a manufacturer;
    - b. is manufactured primarily for use on public streets, roads or highways;
    - c. has not been modified from the original manufacturer specifications;
    - d. is rated at not less than two thousand two hundred pounds unloaded base weight; and
    - e. has a maximum speed capability of at least sixty-five miles per hour.
  - (2) "Electric Vehicle" means a motor vehicle that derives all the vehicle's power from electricity stored in a battery that:
    - a. has a capacity of not less than six kilowatt-hours;
    - b. is capable of powering the vehicle for a range of at least forty miles;
    - c. is capable of being recharged from an external source of electricity; and
  - (3) When replacing a motor vehicle priority will be given to electric vehicles. If an electric vehicle is not available or otherwise unsuitable to fulfill the intended vehicle use, documentation of the rationale for the purchase of another type of non-zero emissions motor vehicle is required before the purchase of a conventional motor vehicle. Rationale for conventional fossil fuel vehicle purchases shall be approved with waiver of the Zero-emissions fuel requirement by the Division Manager overseeing the Fleet Department



and Chief Procurement Officer and all waivers with justification shall be filed with the Central Purchasing Office.

- (4) The Water Authority shall not purchase a cost prohibitive electric or other type of nonzero emission motor vehicle, exceeding 10% more than the cost of a conventional fossil fuel motor vehicle, unless it is in the best interest of the Water Authority to do so, as determined by the Division Manager overseeing the Fleet Department and Chief Procurement Officer.
- (5) The purchases of electric vehicles are required as fleet replacements, unless a waiver is granted, to help reduce tailpipe emissions and dependence on fossil fuels. Implementation of electric vehicles will increase as vehicle supply stabilizes and electric charge station infrastructure is expanded.

#### 24. UNFAIR BUSINESS PRACTICES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-376)

- For the purposes of this Section, "Unfair Business Practices" shall mean a system or (a) pattern of acts or practices that a relevant federal or state enforcement agency has made a formal finding within the last three years to be discriminatory, deceptive, fraudulent, or abusive (or similar terms) under the New Mexico Unfair Practices Act, NMSA 1978, § 57-12-1 et seq, or an applicable federal or other state consumer protection law relating to the subject matter of the procurement) or that have violated a relevant criminal statute, as evidenced by a public enforcement order or judgment, settlement with the enforcement agency or other formal finding by the relevant enforcement agency with regulatory enforcement authority under the applicable consumer protection law, or criminal conviction.
- (b) The Water Authority finds that it is a priority to protect its interests and the public's trust by conducting its business with partners that are committed to and consistently demonstrate engaging in fair and responsible business practices. The general purpose and intent of this Section are to ensure to the maximum extent practicable that the Water Authority's contracting practices support conducting its business with partners who are committed to and consistently demonstrate engaging in fair and responsible business practices and avoid conducting its business with partners that engage in criminal or systematic deceptive, fraudulent or abusive business practices.
- (c) **Requirements:** 
  - (1) All RFBs and RFPs will include an Unfair Business Practices Disclosure Form for the reporting of all relevant violations that shall be submitted together with the bid or proposal;
  - (2) Any Person or entity who has reported, or failed to report, relevant violations constituting Unfair Business Practices as set forth in the Ordinance may be subject to rejection of bid or proposal based on finding of non-Responsibility;
  - (3) All Contractors shall report to the Central Purchasing Office all additional Unfair Business Practices violations during the term of their agreement(s) with the Water



Authority;

- (4) Any Person or entity that is awarded a Contract with the Water Authority who has been found to engage in Unfair Business Practices as set forth in the Ordinance may be subject to Contract termination.
- (d) The Executive Director or designee may waive the requirements of this section when it is in the best interests of the Water Authority.

#### 25. PROCUREMENT OF BANKING SERVICES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-377)

- (a) Socially Responsible Banking
  - (1) The Chief Procurement Officer, in conjunction with the Chief Financial Officer, in selecting qualified depositories for Water Authority moneys, shall have the power and duty to:
    - a. Require that prospective Offerors provide the Water Authority with data on their socially responsible banking practices;
    - b. Utilize socially responsible banking performance as a factor in determining the successful proposal;
    - c. Accept proposals for depository services only from financial institutions that have received a rating of "Outstanding" in their most recent Community Reinvestment Act review by the Office of the U.S. Comptroller of the Currency, U.S. Federal Reserve Bank or the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. The Chief Procurement Officer may waive this requirement, with written notice to the Board, in the event that no qualified Offerors apply, the federal program is no longer applicable, or to satisfy a compelling Water Authority need;
    - d. Include in Contracts for depository services a statement of work that provides a framework for socially responsible banking;
    - e. Establish relevant reporting criteria and timeframes to validate the statement of work.
  - (2) Socially responsible banking proposal criteria shall include, but are not limited to, community involvement and reinvestment; meeting community banking needs; supporting small business lending and community development; providing for home ownership and consumer credit; assisting distressed homeowners; and allowing for products and services that are advantageous for the Water Authority and its rate payers.
  - (3) Depository Services does not include merchant services used for credit and debit card point of sale payment processing.
- (b) Statement of Work:



- (1) The statement of work for socially responsible banking tasks shall include, but is not limited to, the following:
  - a. Community Involvement and Reinvestment

i) The bank will report to the Water Authority on its efforts to invest in lowand moderate- income areas and minority census tracts.

ii) The bank, through its community investment program or other similar program, will collaborate and support annually at least one designated non-profit organization focused on providing financial services, education and asset building for low-income people in Bernalillo County.

iii) The bank, through its community investment program or other similar program, will collaborate with and support annually at least one organization that provides free tax preparation Services in Bernalillo County that target lower-income workers to help them take advantage of the Earned Income Tax Credit and other tax credits.

iv) The bank will report on its community development activities (such as investments, lending, and Services) to demonstrate the bank's response to the credit, financial and banking needs of low- to moderate- income individuals in Bernalillo County and surrounding areas.

v) The bank will provide the Water Authority with reasonable notice of branch closures and openings within Bernalillo County, including the reasons for any closures.

b. Community Banking Needs

i) The bank will continue to support and participate in programs that strive to reach traditionally underserved populations as described in the Community Reinvestment Act. These programs may include unbanked, under banked, and low-income populations. The bank will provide free or low-cost services and products and increase access to these underserved populations.

ii) The bank will make its best effort to offer consumers prepaid debit cards with the primary features and criteria outlined in the Cities for Financial Empowerment (CFE) Coalition's Bank on National Account Standards.

iii) The bank will provide easy-to-understand fee schedules and make a reasonable effort to offer fair, responsible, and affordable small-dollar loans.

- c. Small Business Lending and Community Development. The bank will provide a single point of contact for business lending and partnership, and will participate as agreed in small business trade fairs, outreach or educational opportunities.
- d. Home Ownership and Consumer Credit. The bank will provide to the Water Authority a single point of contact in its loan servicing group and participate in



outreach and educational opportunities aimed at salvaging distressed home mortgages, will collaborate with HUD-certified housing counseling services, and will inform customers who do not qualify for home loans or other products about local non-profit credit and debt counseling services.

(2) The Chief Procurement Officer, in conjunction with the Chief Financial Officer, may propose exceptions to this statement of work, subject to Board approval by resolution, in future Contract cycles.

#### (c) Reporting:

- (1) Any banking Contract must include a requirement that the bank provide the following reporting:
  - a. Residential lending information The bank will provide the total number and the total dollar amount of Residential loans for one- to four-family dwellings applied for and originated during the previous calendar year in each of the following listed categories. The data shall be provided for all of Bernalillo County by zip code. For home loans, fixed-rate loans shall be reported separately from adjustable-rate loans.
    - i) Home purchase loans, both federally insured and conventional loans;
    - ii) Refinancing of home loans;
    - iii) Home improvement loans;
    - iv) Home equity loans;
    - v) Multi-family loans;
    - vi) Loans to non-occupant owners of single-family housing;

vii) Modifications of distressed loans and the type of modification, including interest rate reductions, forbearance, principal reduction, or repayment plans in which the outstanding loan amount increases, and an indication of whether the modification was executed under the federal Home Affordable Modification Program (HAMP), another federal program or the institution's own modification program;

viii) Short sales, deeds in lieu, and other mechanisms besides loan modifications that avoid foreclosure;

ix) Defaults and delinquencies on home loans.

b. Small business lending information - The bank will provide the total number and the total dollar amount of small business loans originated during the previous calendar year for all of Bernalillo County by zip code, and for minority- and women-owned business enterprises in all of Bernalillo County. Loans to small businesses with annual revenues above \$1 million dollars shall be reported separately from loans to small businesses with annual revenues under \$1 million. The bank may use data reporting procedures mandated by the



federal Community Reinvestment Act for reporting small business loans.

- c. Community development loans and investments The bank will provide the number and dollar amount of community development loans and investments including loans and investments for affordable housing, small business development, economic development and community facilities for all of Bernalillo County by zip code or neighborhood. The bank may use definitions of community development found in federal Community Reinvestment Act regulations. For each loan and investment, the bank will indicate if the loan or investment was for affordable housing, small business development, economic development, community facilities and other such categories requested by the Director.
- d. Consumer loan data The number and dollar amount of consumer loans for all of Bernalillo County by zip code. Price information shall be reported in a manner similar to Home Mortgage Disclosure Act (HMDA) data.
- e. Checking, savings and loan products Information on selected checking, savings, prepaid card, small dollar loan and other products marketed to Bernalillo County Residents, including information on fees, interest and features.
- f. Other Narrative descriptions will be required to describe efforts to meet all other items set forth in the statement of work.
- (2) The Chief Procurement Officer, in conjunction with the Chief Financial Officer, may propose exceptions to these reporting elements, subject to Board approval by resolution, in future Contract cycles.

#### 26. CONTRACTS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-378)

- (a) Contract Approval: The Executive Director or designee shall have the authority to approve all Contracts for the Water Authority; Contracts in excess of any amounts adopted by resolution of the Board shall be approved by the Board in accordance with the requirement of the applicable resolution.
- (b) Contract Classifications: The Chief Procurement Officer shall determine the use of standard and specialized Contracts including but not limited to Definite Quantity Contracts, Indefinite Quantity Contracts and Price Agreements (including Cost-Plus-Percentage-of-Cost Contracts), as required acting in the best interest of the Water Authority; provided that the Water Authority shall not enter into any Contract for Construction which is a Cost-Plus-Percentage-of-Cost Contracts, unless the Contract meets the requirements in the Ordinance for an Emergency purchase or is determined by the Chief Procurement Officer to be in the best interest of the Water Authority. A cost-reimbursement Contract may be used when such Contract is likely to be less costly or it is impracticable to otherwise obtain the items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction required.



- (c) Contract Clauses: All Water Authority Contracts shall include provisions necessary to define the responsibilities and rights of the parties to the Contract. The Chief Procurement Officer shall include uniform clauses that protect the best interest of the Water Authority, which may include but not be limited to the following subjects:
  - (1) Unilateral right of the Water Authority to order in writing:
    - a. Changes in the work within the scope of the Contract; and
    - b. Temporary stoppage of the work or the delay of performance;
    - c. Variations occurring between estimated quantities of work in a Contract and actual quantities;
  - (2) Liquidated damages;
  - (3) Permissible excuses for delay or nonperformance;
  - (4) Termination of the Contract for default;
  - (5) Termination of the Contract in whole or in part for the convenience of the Water Authority;
  - (6) Assignment clauses providing for the assignment by the Contractor to the Water Authority of causes of action for violation of state or federal antitrust statutes;
  - (7) Identification of subcontractors by Bidders; and
  - (8) Uniform subcontract clauses in Contracts.
  - (9) Insurance provisions (if applicable)
- (d) The Water Authority shall include a clause in Contracts imposing late payment charges against the Water Authority in the amount and under the conditions stated in in the Ordinance.
- (e) Price Adjustments: Adjustments in price shall be computed in one or more of the following ways as specified in the Contract:
  - (1) In such other manner as the Contracting parties may mutually agree; or
  - (2) In the absence of agreement by the parties, by a unilateral Determination reasonably computed by the Water Authority of the costs attributable to the events or conditions.
- (f) Multi-year Contracts
  - (1) Prerequisites. Prior to the use of a multi-year Contract, the Central Purchasing Office shall determine that:
    - a. The estimated requirements cover the period of the Contract and are reasonably firm and continuing; and
    - b. The Contract will serve the best interests of the Water Authority.
  - (2) A multi-year Contract for items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction except for Professional Services may be entered into for any period of



time deemed to be in the best interests of Water Authority not to exceed ten years, except that for a contract entered into pursuant to the Public Facility Energy Efficiency and Water Conservation Act [Chapter 6, Article 23 NMSA 1978], the term shall not exceed twenty-five years, including all extensions and renewals.

- (3) A multi-year Contract for Professional Services may be entered into for any period of time not to exceed six years, including all extensions, except for the following:
  - a. Contracts for the Services of trustees, escrow agents, registrar, paying agents, letter of credit issuers and other forms of credit enhancement; and other similar Services, excluding bond attorneys, underwriters and financial advisors with regard to the issuance, sale and delivery of public securities, may be for the life of the securities or as long as the securities remain outstanding;
  - b. Contracts for Services relating to measurement and verification of conservation-related cost savings and utility cost savings pursuant to the Public Facility Energy Efficiency and Water Conservation Act; and
- (4) For Construction, Architectural, and Engineering Services provided for specific projects already in progress, the Chief Procurement Officer, by written Determination, may approve an extension beyond a multi-year term set forth in this Section.
- (5) Availability of funds: Payment and Contractor performance obligations for succeeding fiscal periods are subject to the availability and appropriation of funds.
- (6) Cancellation: If funds are not appropriated or otherwise made available to support continuation of the multi-year Contract, the Contract shall be cancelled.
- (g) Multiple Source Award: A Multiple Source Award may be made pursuant to the competitive sealed bid or competitive sealed proposal requirements of the Ordinance when awards to two or more Bidders or Offerors are necessary for adequate delivery or service. Multiple source awards shall not be made when a single award will meet the needs of the Water Authority without sacrifice of economy or service. A Multiple Source Award shall be based upon the lowest Responsible bid as identified by Competitive Sealed Bids or most highly qualified as identified by Competitive Sealed Proposals.

# 27. CONTRACT APPROVAL REQUIREMENTS (Resolution R-18-14)

- (a) The Executive Director is authorized to enter into agreements of any type on behalf of the Water Authority following approval by the Board, if required. This includes, but is not limited to, contracts, capital acquisition, construction of capital projects, agreements with other public governmental agencies, and real property agreements. The Executive Director may delegate the authority to enter into such agreements by written instrument documenting the delegation.
- (b) The following contracts must be approved by the Board prior to execution by the Executive Director or his/her designee:



- (1) Any Purchase Order, Contract, or total maximum dollar value of a Price Agreement used to purchase, lease or otherwise acquire services (including professional services), construction, real property or items of tangible personal property in an amount exceeding \$500,000 (excluding NMGRT).
- (2) Any amendment to a Purchase Order, Contract or total maximum dollar value of a Price Agreement used to purchase, lease or otherwise acquire services (including professional services), construction, real property or items of tangible personal property which causes the aggregate amount of that purchase arrangement to exceed \$500,000 (excluding NMGRT), if the Purchase Order, Price Agreement or Contract was not previously approved by the Board.
- (3) Any supplement to increase a Purchase Order, Contract or total maximum dollar value of a Price Agreement will not require an additional approval by the Board if the original amount of the Purchase Order, Contract, or total maximum dollar value of a Price Agreement, and the amount of possible supplements were previously presented to and approved by the Board.
- (4) Any additional increase to a Purchase Order, Contract or total dollar value of a Price Agreement that exceeds 20% of the amounts previously approved by the Board (including the amounts of previously presented and approved supplements) shall require additional approval by the Board, unless said authority is otherwise delegated to the Executive Director with previous approvals of the contract.
- (5) When the Executive Director determines that urgent and compelling reasons require an emergency procurement of services (including professional services), construction or items of tangible personal property exceeding \$500,000 (excluding NMGRT), the Executive Director shall notify the Board, at its next regularly scheduled meeting, of the action and shall give a full description of the urgent and compelling reasons, the scope of work, the contract amount, and the name of the contractor.
- (6) All other purchases shall be approved by the Executive Director or his/her designee, or as otherwise provided by the Procurement Ordinance or administrative instructions promulgated by the Executive Director.
- (7) For the purposes of this Section, the following definitions shall apply:
  - a. Contract means any agreement for the procurement of items of tangible personal property, services (including professional services) or construction;
  - b. Price Agreement means an agreement between the Water Authority and an awarded contractor or contractors establishing the pricing, terms and conditions for providing an indefinite quantity of items of tangible personal property, services (including professional services) or construction for a fixed time and awarded in accordance with the Procurement Ordinance, including those allowed for use by the Water Authority awarded by other government agencies;
  - c. Purchase Order means the document issued by the Central Purchasing Office that directs a contractor to deliver items of tangible personal property, services



(including professional services) or construction.

### 28. PROCUREMENT OF USED ITEMS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-379)

- (a) When procuring used items of Tangible Personal Property, the estimated cost of which exceeds \$20,000, the Water Authority shall request Quotes as though the items were new, adding Specifications that permit used items under conditions which may include but are not limited to:
  - (1) Requiring a written warranty for at least 90 days after date of delivery; and
  - (2) An independent "certificate of working order" by a qualified mechanic or appraiser.
- (b) All purchases of used items under \$20,000 shall be made at the Best Obtainable Price.
- (c) The price paid for used items, including all fees and applicable surcharges, shall not exceed the current value established by:
  - (1) The current book value established by any well-recognized market-value guide or publication, where such information is available;
  - (2) Where such information is not available, price shall not exceed the value as established (a) by appraisal, or (b) by the price of comparable goods;
  - (3) The provisions of this section shall apply to the purchase of used items by auction, through private sale, or through public sale.

# 29. PROPERTY DISPOSITION (Resolution R-18-16)

- (a) By means of Water Authority Resolution R-18-16, approved May 23, 2018, and in accordance with 2.2.2.10(U) New Mexico Administrative Code (NMAC) and Section 13-6-1 et seq., NMSA 1978, the Water Authority Board authorized creation of a permanent standing committee composed of the Executive Director or their designee and two additional members, appointed by the Executive Director (Standing Committee for Disposition of Used Public Property), to identify, recommend and oversee the periodic disposition of property that is worn-out, unusable or obsolete.
- (b) The Standing Committee for Disposition of Used Public Property is composed of the following members:
  - (1) Executive Director or designee
  - (2) Chief Procurement Officer or Chief Financial Officer or their successors
  - (3) Capital Improvement Program Manager or Chief Planning Officer or their successors
- (c) The Water Authority shall, as a prerequisite to the disposition of real or tangible personal property:
  - (1) Give notification at least thirty days prior to its action making the deletion by sending a copy of its official finding and the proposed disposition of the property to the state auditor and the local government division of the department of finance and



administration, duly sworn and subscribed under oath by each member of the Water Authority approving the action.

- (2) A copy of the official finding and proposed disposition of the property sought to be disposed of shall be made a permanent part of the official minutes of the Water Authority and maintained as a public record subject to the Inspection of Public Records Act.
- (d) Sale or disposition of tangible personal property having a current resale value of more than \$5,000 and real property for consideration above \$5,000 and less than \$25,000 may be made by the Water Authority if the sale or disposition has been approved by the local government division of the department of finance and administration.
- (e) Real property for a consideration of more than twenty-five thousand dollars (\$25,000) or lease for a period of five years or more shall not be valid unless it is approved prior to its effective date by the state board of finance; in these circumstances DFA approval is not required.
- (f) Pursuant to the guidance provided by the New Mexico Office of the State Auditor (OSA) dated April 8, 2015, "if an agency is going to dispose of tangible personal property on the capital asset list ("public inventory" per Subsection A of §13-6-1, NMSA 1978) then the agency should notify the state auditor regarding the proposed disposition as required by §13-6-1 NMSA 1978."
- (g) <u>Worn Out, Unusable or Obsolete Property:</u> The Water Authority may dispose of any item of tangible personal property belonging to the Water Authority and delete the item from its public inventory upon a specific finding by the Water Authority that the item of property is:
  - (1) Of a current resale value of five thousand dollars (\$5,000) or less; and
  - (2) Worn out, unusable or obsolete to the extent that the item is no longer economical or safe for continued use by the Water Authority.
- (h) <u>Sale of Tangible Personal Property:</u> Provided that a written determination has been made, the Water Authority may sell or otherwise dispose of tangible personal property belonging to the Water Authority in accordance with the following provisions:
  - (1) The Water Authority shall dispose of the tangible personal property by negotiated sale to any governmental unit of an Indian nation, tribe or pueblo in New Mexico or by negotiated sale or donation to other state agencies, local public bodies, school districts, state educational institutions or municipalities or through the Central Procurement Office by means of competitive sealed bid or public auction.
  - (2) If the Water Authority is unable to dispose of the tangible personal property by negotiated sale to another government agency, by competitive sealed bid, or by public auction, the Water Authority may sell or, if the property has no value, donate the property to any organization described in §501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986.



- (3) If the Water Authority is unable to dispose of the tangible personal property pursuant to the means of disposition stated above, it may order that the property be destroyed or otherwise permanently disposed of in accordance with applicable laws.
- (4) If the Water Authority determines that the tangible personal property is hazardous or contains hazardous materials and may not be used safely under any circumstances, the property shall be destroyed and disposed of in accordance with applicable laws.
- (5) No tangible personal property shall be donated to an employee or relative of an employee of the Water Authority; provided that nothing in this subsection precludes an employee from participating and bidding for public property at a public auction.
- (i) <u>Sale of Real Property:</u> Provided that a written determination has been made, the Water Authority may sell or otherwise dispose of real property belonging to the Water Authority by any of the following allowable means of disposition:
  - (1) By negotiated sale or donation to an Indian nation, tribe or pueblo located wholly or partially in New Mexico, or to a governmental unit of an Indian nation, tribe or pueblo in New Mexico, that is authorized to purchase land and control activities on its land by an act of congress or to purchase land on behalf of the Indian nation, tribe or pueblo;
  - (2) By negotiated sale or donation to other state agencies, local public bodies, school districts or state educational institutions;
  - (3) Through the Central Procurement Office by means of competitive sealed bid, public auction or negotiated sale to a private person or to an Indian nation, tribe or pueblo in New Mexico;
- (j) <u>Public Auction:</u> A public auction, pursuant to NMSA Chapter 13, Article 6, shall be conducted by a licensed auctioneer in compliance with Chapter 61, Article 16, NMSA 1978.
- (k) Disposition of all fixed or capital assets shall be administered in accordance with the applicable requirements of Water Authority Administrative Instruction 28 -Capitalization and Depreciation Policy for Capital Assets.

# **30. TRADE IN OR EXCHANGE OF USED ITEMS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-380)**

- (a) The Central Purchasing Office, when trading in or exchanging used items of Tangible Personal Property the estimated value of which exceeds five thousand dollars (\$5,000) as part-payment on the procurement of new items of Tangible Personal Property, shall:
  - (1) Have two written Quotes for purchase of the property at a specified price; or
  - (2) Have an independent appraisal made of the items to be traded in or exchanged, which shall be in writing, shall be made part of the procurement file and shall be a Public Record; and
  - (3) Contain notice in applicable Request for Bids or Request for Proposals to prospective Bidders or Offerors which includes the description and Specifications of the items to



be traded in or exchanged, the appraised value of the items to be traded in or exchanged, and the location where the items to be traded in or exchanged may be inspected.

- (b) Award shall be based upon the net bid. Bidders or Offerors shall compute their net bid or offer by deducting the appraised value or highest Quote of the items to be traded in or exchanged from the gross bid or offer on the new items of Tangible Personal Property to be procured. If an amount offered in trade is less than the appraised value or the highest Quote but is found to be a fair reflection of the current market, representative of the condition of the items of Tangible Personal Property and in the best interest of the Water Authority, the bid or offer may be accepted. Documentation of the terms of acceptance shall be in writing, shall be made a part of the procurement file and shall be a Public Record.
- Prior approval of the appropriate approval authority is not required if the tangible personal property is to be used as a trade-in or exchange pursuant to the provisions of the Procurement Code [Sections 13-1-28 through 13-1-199 NMSA 1978]. (Section 13-6-2(E), NMSA 1978)

#### 31. RECEIPT, INSPECTION, AND PAYMENT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-381)

- (a) The User Department is responsible for inspecting and accepting or rejecting deliveries. The User Department shall determine whether the quantity is as specified in the Purchase Order or Contract and whether the quality conforms to the Specifications referred to or included in the Purchase Order or Contract. If inspection reveals that the delivery does not conform to the quantity or quality specified in the Purchase Order or Contract, the User Department shall immediately notify the Central Purchasing Office. The User Department shall notify the vendor that the delivery has been rejected and shall order the vendor to promptly make a satisfactory replacement or supplementary delivery. In case the vendor fails to comply, the Water Authority shall have no obligation to pay for the nonconforming items of Tangible Personal Property.
- (b) The Water Authority shall not issue payment without certification from the User Department stating that products, equipment or Services have been received or completed as specified.
- (c) Prepayment shall be allowed when approved by the Chief Procurement Officer, or his/her designee.
- (d) In the event of disputed invoices, unless otherwise agreed upon by the parties or unless otherwise specified in the RFB, RFP, or other solicitation, within twenty days from the date the invoice is received by the Water Authority, the Central Purchasing Office or User Department shall issue a written notification of full or partial rejection of the items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction.
- (e) Except as otherwise provided herein, upon approval by the Central Purchasing Office or User Department that the items of Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction have been received and accepted, payment shall be tendered to the Contractor within



thirty days of the date the invoice is received by the Water Authority. If payment is made by mail, the payment shall be deemed tendered on the date it is postmarked. After the thirtieth day from the date the invoice is received by the Water Authority, late payment charges shall be paid on the unpaid balance due on the Contract to the Contractor at the rate of one percent per month. For purchases funded by state or federal grants to the Water Authority, if the Water Authority has not received the funds from the federal or state funding agency, payments shall be tendered to the Contractor within five working days of receipt of funds from that funding agency.

(f) Late payment charges that differ from the provisions of this section may be assessed if specifically provided for by Contract or pursuant to tariffs approved by the New Mexico public utility commission or the public regulation commission.

# 32. RIGHT TO INSPECT PLANT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-382)

A Contract or a solicitation may include a provision permitting the Water Authority, at reasonable times, to inspect the facility or place of business of a Contractor or any subcontractor that is related to the performance of any Contract awarded or to be awarded.

# 33. CONTRACT AUDIT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-383)

The Water Authority shall be entitled to audit the books and records of a Contractor or any subcontractor under any negotiated Contract or subcontract to the extent that such books and records relate to the performance of such Contract or subcontract. Such books and records shall be maintained by the Contractor for a period of three years from the date of final payment under the prime Contract and by the subcontractor for a period of three years from the date of final payment under the subcontract unless a shorter period is otherwise authorized in writing.

# 34. SPECIFICATIONS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-384)

- (a) All Specifications shall seek to promote overall economy for the purposes intended and encourage competition in satisfying the Water Authority's needs, and shall not be unduly restrictive. All Specifications shall be drafted so as to ensure maximum practicable competition and fulfill the requirements of the Water Authority. In preparing Specifications, if, in the opinion of the Central Purchasing Office, a proposed component is of a nature that would restrict the number of Responsible Bidders or Responsible Offerors and thereby limit competition, if practicable, the Central Purchasing Office shall draft the Specifications without the component and procure the component by issuing a separate Request for Bids or Request for Proposals or by entering into a Sole Source procurement.
- (b) A Brand-Name or Equal Specification may be used when the Central Purchasing Office determines that only the identified Brand-Name item will satisfy the needs of the Water Authority. Should the essential characteristics of the Brand-Names included in the Specifications be commonly known in the industry or trade, such a detailed description is not necessary. Where a Brand-Name or Equal Specification is used in a solicitation, the solicitation shall contain explanatory language that the use of a Brand-Name is for the



purpose of describing the standard of quality, performance and characteristics desired and is not intended to limit or restrict competition. The Central Purchasing Office or the User Department shall seek to identify sources from which the designated Brand-Name items can be obtained and shall solicit such sources to achieve whatever degree of price competition is practicable.

- (c) The Water Authority shall not accept any bid or proposal from a Person who directly participated in the preparation of Specifications. This prohibition does not extend to vendors who have suggested changes to Specifications that were approved by the Water Authority during the course of a publicly-solicited, formal bid or proposal process.
- (d) The requirements of this section regarding the purposes and non-restrictiveness of Specifications shall also apply to all Specifications prepared other than by Water Authority personnel, including, but not limited to, those prepared by architects, engineers and designers.

#### 35. PROTEST AND APPEALS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-385)

- (a) Any Bidder or Offeror who is aggrieved in connection with a solicitation or award of a Contract may protest to the Chief Procurement Officer. The protest shall be submitted in writing within the timeframe specified in the competitive solicitation or recommendation of award, but in no event more than fifteen calendar days after knowledge of the facts or occurrences giving rise to the protest.
- (b) In the event of a timely protest, the Central Purchasing Office shall not proceed further with the procurement unless it makes a Determination that the award of the Contract is necessary to protect substantial interests of the Water Authority. A procurement shall not be halted after a Contract has been awarded merely because a protest has been filed. After a Contract has been awarded, the Central Purchasing Office may, in its sole discretion, halt a procurement in exceptional circumstances or for good cause shown.
- (c) The Central Purchasing Office shall have the authority to take any action reasonably necessary to resolve a protest of an aggrieved Bidder or Offeror. This authority shall be exercised in accordance with this section but shall not include the authority to award money damages or attorneys' fees.
- (d) The Central Purchasing Office shall promptly issue a Determination relating to the protest. The Determination shall:
  - (1) State the reasons for the action taken; and
  - (2) Inform the protestant of the right to judicial review of the Determination pursuant to the Ordinance.
- (e) The written Determination shall immediately be sent via certified mail to the protestant and otherwise provided via standard mail or electronically to other Bidders or Offerors involved in the procurement.
- (f) The Chief Procurement Officer shall promulgate procedural rules for the resolution of protests under the Ordinance, provided that the Water Authority shall not have the



authority to award money damages or attorneys' fees.

# **36. PROCEDURAL RULES FOR RESOLUTION OF PROTESTS**

(a) A protest must be submitted in written form and must be legible. Protests may be hand delivered or mailed. Facsimile, telephonic, telegraphic or electronic protests will not be accepted. The protest shall be addressed as follows:

Albuquerque Bernalillo County Water Utility Authority Attn: Purchasing Officer PO Box 568 Albuquerque, New Mexico 87103 Project Number PROTEST

- (b) The protest shall contain at a minimum the following;
  - (1) The name and address of the protesting party;
  - (2) The number of the competitive solicitation;
  - (3) A clear statement of the reason(s) for the protest detailing the provisions believed to have been violated;
  - (4) Details concerning the facts which support the protest;
  - (5) A statement of when knowledge of the facts or occurrences giving rise to the protest occurred;
  - (6) Attachments of any written evidence available to substantiate the claims of the protest; and
  - (7) A statement specifying the ruling requested.
- (c) The Purchasing Officer shall promptly issue a determination relating to the protest which shall state the reasons for the action taken and inform the protestant of the right to judicial review of the determination pursuant to the Procurement Ordinance. The written determination shall immediately be sent via certified mail to the protestant and otherwise provided via standard mail or electronically to other Offerors involved in the procurement.
- (d) The protestant shall have thirty (30) days from the date the protest determination is filed in the records of the Water Authority to file a Notice of Appeal with the Second Judicial District Court in Albuquerque, New Mexico, in accordance with Section 39-3-1.1 NMSA 1978.
- (e) The Purchasing Officer shall have the authority to take any action reasonably necessary to resolve a protest of an aggrieved Offeror in accordance with the Procurement Ordinance.

#### **37. REMEDIES PRIOR TO EXECUTION OF CONTRACT (Ordinance Reference Section**

Page 43

# 2-386)

If prior to the execution of a valid, written Contract by all parties and necessary approval authorities, the Central Purchasing Office makes a Determination that a solicitation or proposed award of the proposed Contract is in violation of law, then the solicitation or proposed award shall be canceled.

# **38. RATIFICATION OR TERMINATION AFTER EXECUTION OF CONTRACT** (Ordinance Reference Section 2-387)

- (a) If after the execution of a valid, written Contract by all parties and necessary approval authorities, the Central Purchasing Office makes a Determination that a solicitation or award of the Contract was in violation of law and if the business awarded the Contract did not act fraudulently or in bad faith:
  - (1) the Contract may be ratified, affirmed, and revised to comply with law, provided that a Determination is made that doing so is in the best interests of the Water Authority; or
  - (2) the Contract may be terminated, and the Contractor shall be compensated for the actual expenses reasonably incurred under the Contract plus a reasonable profit prior to termination.

# 39. JUDICIAL REVIEW (Ordinance Reference Section 2-388)

All actions authorized by the Ordinance for judicial review of a determination shall be filed pursuant to the provisions of Section 39-3-1.1 NMSA 1978.

# 40. VENDOR SUSPENSION AND DEBARMENT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-389)

- (a) The Chief Procurement Officer, after reasonable notice to the business involved, shall have authority to recommend to the Board the Suspension or Debarment of a business for cause from consideration for award of Contracts if after reasonable investigation, he or she finds that a Person has engaged in conduct that constitutes cause for Debarment.
- (b) The term of a Suspension pursuant to this section shall not exceed three months; however, if a Person, including a Bidder, Offeror or Contractor, has been charged with a criminal offense that would be a cause for Debarment, the Suspension shall remain in effect until the criminal charge is resolved and the Person is debarred or the reason for Suspension no longer exists.
- (c) The Chief Procurement Officer, after reasonable notice to the Person involved, shall have authority to recommend to the Executive Director the Debarment of Person(s) for cause from consideration for award of Contracts. The Debarment shall not be for a period of more than three years. The authority to debar shall be exercised only upon reasonable notice and a hearing prior to Debarment.
- (d) The causes for Debarment or Suspension occurring within three years of the date final action on a procurement is taken include but are not limited to the following:
  - (1) Criminal conviction of a Bidder, Offeror or Contractor for commission of a criminal



offense related to obtaining unlawfully or attempting to obtain a public or private Contract or subcontract, or related to the unlawful performance of such Contract or subcontract;

- (2) Civil judgment against a Bidder, Offeror or Contractor for a civil violation related to obtaining unlawfully or attempting to obtain a public or private Contract or subcontract, or related to the unlawful performance of such Contract or subcontract;
- (3) Conviction of a Bidder, Offeror or Contractor under state or federal statutes related to embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, fraud, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements or receiving stolen property or for violation of federal or state tax laws;
- (4) Conviction of a Bidder, Offeror or Contractor under state or federal antitrust statutes relating to the submission of offers;
- (5) Criminal conviction against a Bidder, Offeror or Contractor for any other offense related to honesty, integrity or business ethics;
- (6) Civil judgment or settlement with enforcement agency against a Bidder, Offeror or Contractor for a civil violation related to honesty, integrity or business ethics;
- (7) Civil judgment or settlement with enforcement agency against a Bidder, Offeror or Contractor pursuant to the New Mexico Unfair Trade Practices Act or other similar act from another state or the United States Government;
- (8) Violation by a Bidder, Offeror or Contractor of Contract provisions, as set forth in this paragraph, of a character that is reasonably regarded by the Chief Procurement Officer to be so serious as to justify Suspension or Debarment action, including:
  - a. Willful failure to perform in accordance with one or more Contracts; or
  - b. A history of failure to perform or of unsatisfactory performance of one or more Contracts; provided that this failure or unsatisfactory performance has occurred within a reasonable time preceding the decision to impose Debarment; and provided further that failure to perform or unsatisfactory performance caused by acts beyond the control of the Contractor shall not be considered to be a basis for Debarment;
- (9) Any other cause that the Chief Procurement Officer determines to be so serious and compelling as to affect Responsibility as a Contractor; or
- (10) For a willful violation by a Bidder, Offeror or Contractor of the provisions of the Ordinance.
- (e) As used in this section, the terms "Bidder", "Offeror" and "Contractor" include principals, officers, directors, owners, partners and managers of the Bidder, Offeror or Contractor.
- (f) The Chief Procurement Officer shall promulgate procedural rules to adjudicate all Debarments and Suspensions under this Section.



#### 41. PROCEDURAL RULES FOR VENDOR DEBARMENT AND SUSPENSION

- The authority to debar shall be exercised by the Executive Director in accordance with (a) the following rules. The Central Purchasing Office and all employees thereof are not parties to the proceedings, but shall be participants as set forth herein.
- (b) **Debarment Procedures** 
  - (1) Notice to the Contractor: The Central Purchasing Office or the Executive Director or designee shall cause written notice of the proposed Debarment to be sent by certified mail, return receipt requested, to the Contractor. The notice shall contain the following statements:
    - a. The action contemplated is for Debarment;
    - b. The maximum time period of the Debarment is three years (also give the recommended maximum time of Debarment, if less than three years);
    - c. The reasons for the action, which shall include a summary of the Contractor's conduct to which the action relates and a listing of any Contracts related to such conduct:
    - d. The action is brought pursuant to the provisions contained in the Procurement Ordinance:
    - e. Sufficient facts exist, unless rebutted, to support the proposed Debarment and that the Executive Director or designee shall proceed to debar unless Contractor requests, in writing, a hearing within 15 consecutive calendar days from the day Contractor receives the notice of the proposed action;
    - f. The address where Contractor's request for hearing shall be sent, and the name of the person to whom the request shall be sent; and
    - g. The Contractor may be represented throughout the proceeding by an attorney licensed to practice law in the state of New Mexico.
  - (2) Failure to request hearing on Debarment: If the Contractor fails to deliver a written request for a hearing to the person designated pursuant to this section within the 15 consecutive calendar days required in this Section a final determination shall be made, pursuant to the requirements of this Section.
  - (3) Hearing officer appointment: Where a timely request for hearing is received, the Executive Director or designee may appoint a hearing officer to conduct the hearing and recommend a final decision to the Central Purchasing Office. If no hearing officer is appointed, the Chief Procurement Officer shall act as the hearing officer. In such instance, the hearing officer's recommendation and the Chief Procurement Officer's recommendation to the Executive Director shall be one and the same.
  - (4) Notice of hearing: When hearing is requested this Section, the hearing officer shall send written notice to the Contractor of the time and the place of the hearing. The hearing shall be held within no sooner than five business days and no later than 60



consecutive calendar days after the Contractor receives notice of the hearing unless continued by the hearing officer for good cause. Failure to hold a timely hearing shall result in dismissal of the contemplated action. The Executive Director or designee may renew the proposed action against the Contractor by following all procedures in this Section if such refiling is otherwise timely.

(c) **Debarment Hearing Procedures** 

# (1) Hearings.

- a. Hearings shall be as informal as may be reasonable and appropriate under the circumstances and in accordance with applicable due process requirements. However, in no event shall the hearing officer be required to adhere to formal rules of evidence or procedure. The weight to be attached to evidence presented in any particular form will be within the discretion of the hearing officer. Stipulations of fact agreed upon by the participants may be regarded and used as evidence at the hearing. The participants may stipulate the testimony that would be given by a witness as if the witness were present. The hearing officer may require evidence in addition to that offered by the participants.
- b. A hearing shall be recorded but need not be transcribed except at the request and expense of the party or participant requesting the transcription. In the event of multiple requests for transcriptions, cost of transcription shall be borne equally by those making the requests. In addition to the recording, a record of those present, identification of any written evidence presented, and copies of all written statements and a summary of the hearing shall be sufficient record.
- c. Opening and closing statements may be made by the participants at the discretion of the hearing officer.
- d. Witnesses shall testify under oath or affirmation. All witnesses may be crossexamined.
- e. Hearing requirement. The hearing officer and the parties may require a final hearing before the hearing officer. The hearing officer may define the scope of such hearing and limit presentation to evidentiary, legal matter or summation of the case.
- f. The hearing officer shall make a final recommendation to the Executive Director or designee within 30 consecutive calendar days after the record is closed in the examination.
- g. A copy of the determination of Debarment shall be mailed to the last known address on file with the Central Purchasing Office, by first class mail, within three business days after issuance of the written determination or transmitted electronically within three business days after issuance of the written determination.
- (2) Authority of the hearing officer in a Debarment procedure: the hearing officer may,



among other things:

- a. Conduct hearings and hold informal conferences in person or by telephone, to settle, simplify or establish the issues in a proceeding or to consider other matters that may aid in the expeditious disposition of the proceeding either by request of the participants or as required by the hearing officer;
- b. Require participants to state their positions with respect to the various issues in the proceeding, including requiring the submission of briefs on any issues in the proceedings;
- c. Require participants to produce for examination those relevant witnesses and documents under their control and permit or prohibit discovery;
- d. Rule on motions and other procedural matters;
- e. Regulate the course of the proceedings, procedural schedules and the conduct of participants therein;
- f. Receive, rule on, exclude, or limit evidence and limit lines of questioning or testimony which are irrelevant, immaterial, or repetitious;
- g. Fix time limits for submission of written documents;
- h. Impose appropriate sanctions against any participant or person failing to obey a directive under these procedures, which sanctions may include, but not be: limited to:

i) Refusing to allow the non-complying participant to support or oppose designated claims or defenses, or prohibiting that participant from introducing evidence when such evidence is the subject of or related to the noncompliance;

ii) Excluding all testimony of an unresponsive or evasive witness; and

iii) Expelling any participant or person from further participation in the hearing;

i. Take official notice of any material fact not appearing in evidence in the record, if such fact is among the traditional matters of official or administrative notice.

#### (d) Suspension Procedures

- (1) The Central Purchasing Office may suspend a person from consideration for award of Contracts if, after reasonable investigation, finds that a person has engaged in conduct that constitutes cause for Debarment under this Article;
- (2) The Central Purchasing Office shall cause written notice of the determination of Suspension to be sent by certified mail, return receipt requested, to the Contractor. The notice of Suspension shall contain the following statements:
  - a. The action is a Suspension of the Contractor;



- b. The maximum time period of the Suspension is three months (also give the recommended maximum time of suspension if less than three months), provided that the Suspension may be longer if it is premised on a criminal offense pursuant to this Section in which case the notice of Suspension will state this condition;
- c. The reasons for the action, which shall include a summary of the Contractor's conduct to which the action relates and a listing of any Contracts related to such conduct;
- d. The action is brought pursuant to the provisions of the Ordinance governing Debarment; and
- e. The sufficient facts that exist to support the Suspension, and that the Executive Director or designee has suspended the person.
- f. Suspension based upon a criminal offense. If a person has been charged with a criminal offense that would be a cause for Debarment under this Article the suspension shall remain in effect until the criminal charge is resolved and the person is debarred or the reason for the Suspension no longer exists.
- (e) Recommendations and Decisions for Debarments and Suspensions
  - (1) Recommendation of Central Purchasing Office and comment period. Final order. Appeal.
    - a. The Central Purchasing Office shall prepare a written recommendation on whether to suspend or debar. The recommendation shall be sent to the Executive Director or designee and the Contractor. When the Contractor has submitted a timely response pursuant to the provisions of these Rules, the Contractor and the Central Purchasing Office shall have 14 consecutive calendar days from the date of receiving the recommendation to file comments with the Executive Director or designee.
    - b. There shall be administrative appeal from the Executive Director or designee's recommendation to the Board:

i) Written notice of the appeal shall be filed with the Central Purchasing Office;

ii) A filing fee of \$100.00 shall be tendered with the notice of appeal;

iii) The public hearing of the appeal shall be subject to the provisions of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act, Section 10-15-1 NMSA 1978;

iv) When an appeal is withdrawn by the appellant after scheduling and advertising for public hearing by the Board, the filing fee shall not be refunded to the appellant;

v) The appeal shall be "on the record" and decided solely on the record below and the arguments of the parties;



vi) Any decision by the Board shall, in all instances, be the final administrative decision for Debarment, and shall be subject to judicial review pursuant to Section 39-3-1.1 NMSA 1978.

- (2) Unless an appeal to the Board is taken, the Executive Director or designee shall issue a final order after expiration of the 14 consecutive day comment period. If the comment period does not apply, the Executive Director or designee shall issue a final order after receipt of the recommendation from the Central Purchasing Office. If an appeal to the Board is taken, a final order shall be issued upon either the expiration of 30 consecutive calendar days or, if an appeal is taken pursuant to Section 39-3-1.1 NMSA, when the appellate process is exhausted and a final mandate is received by the Executive Director or designee.
- (3) Both the Central Purchasing Office's recommendation and the Executive Director or designee's final order shall recite the reasons for Debarment and shall recite the evidence relied upon in making the determination for Debarment. When the Executive Director or designee's final order adopts all aspects of the Central Purchasing Office's recommendation, the final order may incorporate the recommendation by reference and attach it to the order.
- (4) When Suspension or Debarment is recommended or ordered, the length of the Suspension (not to exceed three months, unless Suspension is made on the basis of a criminal offense or Debarment (not to exceed three years) and the reasons for such action shall be set forth. The final order shall inform the debarred Contractor of the Contractor's right to judicial review pursuant to Section 39-3-1.1 NMSA 1978. The final order shall be the final determination for purposes of the time limits for seeking judicial review under Section 39-3-1.1 NMSA 1978.
- (5) Notice of Debarment or Suspension shall be mailed by certified mail, return receipt requested, to Contractor upon issuance of the final order. The Chief Procurement Office shall be given a copy of the final order upon its issuance by the Executive Director or designee.
- (f) Termination or Modification of Suspension or Debarment
  - (1) Any Contractor suspended or debarred under this rule may petition the Central Purchasing Office to shorten or terminate the Suspension or Debarment. The petition shall show good cause for the requested relief.
  - (2) A Contractor's request for modification or termination of a Suspension or Debarment must be supported by good cause shown, including documentation providing reasons for such modification or termination, including, but not limited to:
    - a. Bona fide change in ownership and management of the business; or
    - b. Elimination or mitigation of cause for which the Suspension or Debarment was imposed; or
    - c. Compliance with terms that were set forth in the Suspension or Debarment



order.

- (3) Procedure: The Central Purchasing Office shall admit or deny review of the petition. If review is allowed, the petition shall be reviewed pursuant to the procedures described in this Section.
- (4) Upon termination of a Suspension or Debarment, a Contractor suspended or debarred under this rule shall automatically be reinstated with full contracting rights without further written notice by the Chief Procurement Officer.
- (5) Appeal: A petition for termination or modification of a final order of Debarment shall not be treated as a motion for reconsideration and shall not stay the running of time in which a Contractor has to appeal, under the provisions of Section 39-3-1.1 NMSA 1978, a final order issued by the Executive Director or designee. The Executive Director or designee's final order on the petition for termination or modification of an order of Debarment shall be the final determination for purposes of the time limits for seeking judicial review under Section 39-3-1.1 NMSA 1978, where there is a denial or partial denial of such petition.
- (6) Deferment of proceedings: The hearing officer may defer Debarment proceedings pending final disposition of a related claim or dispute if he/she finds:
  - a. That the cause of the action brought against the Contractor is related to a good faith claim or dispute pending before a state agency, the state purchasing agent, or on judicial appeal; and
  - b. A delay in the proceedings will not be prejudicial to the public interest.
- (g) Effect of Suspension or Debarment Decision
  - (1) A Debarment or Suspension shall take effect upon receipt of the final order by the Contractor. The Contractor shall remain suspended or debarred until a court of competent jurisdiction or the Executive Director or designee orders otherwise, or until the Debarment or Suspension period, as specified in the final order, expires.
  - (2) Any business entity which must hold a state license as a prerequisite for award of a Contract (which is subject to the provisions of the Ordinance) shall also be suspended or debarred, as the case may be, if the holder of such license is a suspended or debarred Contractor and the business entity holds no other license.
  - (3) Debarments and Suspensions shall apply to all Contracts subject to the authority of the Central Purchasing Office, regardless of the subject matter of future Contracts.
- (h) Causes for Debarment or Suspension

The causes for Debarment or Suspension must occur within three years of the date final action on a procurement is taken. For purposes of this section, the date final action is taken on a procurement is the date the Contract with the Contractor is fully executed and Contractor is authorized to proceed with his performance of the



Contract, in accordance with the terms of the Contract.

(i) Maintenance of list of suspended and debarred Contractors:

The Central Purchasing Office shall maintain and update a list of debarred and suspended Contractors. The list shall reflect all modifications and terminations of Debarments and Suspensions. The Central Purchasing Office shall send updates of this list to all User Departments as it deems necessary.

# 42. ETHICAL CONDUCT (Ordinance Reference Section 2-390)

- (a) Bribes, Gratuities, and Kickbacks: All Contracts and solicitations thereof shall contain references to the New Mexico criminal statutes prohibiting bribes, Gratuities and kickbacks.
- (b) Campaign Contribution Disclosure and Prohibition:
  - (1) Any Prospective Contractor shall disclose all campaign contributions given by the Contractor, Family Member or representative to any public official of the Water Authority during the two-years prior to the date on which a proposal is submitted or, in the case of a Sole Source or small purchase Contract for Professional Services, the two-years prior to the Contract date, if the aggregate total of contributions given by the Prospective Contractor or a Family Member or Representative of the Prospective Contractor to the public official exceeds two hundred fifty dollars (\$250) over the two-year period.
  - (2) The disclosure shall indicate the date, the amount, the nature and the purpose of the contribution. The disclosure statement shall be on a form developed and made available electronically by the Water Authority. The Water Authority shall indicate on the form the name or names of every Applicable Public Official, if any, for which disclosure is required by a Prospective Contractor for each competitive sealed proposal, sole source or small purchase Contract. The form shall be filed as part of the competitive sealed proposal, or in the case of a sole source or small purchase Contract, on the date on which the Contractor signs the Contract.
  - (3) A Prospective Contractor submitting a disclosure statement pursuant to this section who has not contributed to an Applicable Public Official, whose Family Members have not contributed to an Applicable Public Official or whose representatives have not contributed to an Applicable Public Official, shall make a statement that no contribution was made.
  - (4) A Prospective Contractor or a Family Member or Representative of the Prospective Contractor shall not give a campaign contribution or other thing of value to an Applicable Public Official or the Applicable Public Official's employees during the Pendency of the Procurement Process or during the pendency of negotiations for a sole source or small purchase Contract.
  - (5) A solicitation or proposed award for a proposed Contract may be canceled or a Contract that is executed may be ratified or terminated pursuant to the Ordinance if:



- a. A Prospective Contractor fails to submit a fully completed disclosure statement pursuant to this section or violates any provision of the Water Authority Code of Conduct and the Governmental Conduct Act; or
- b. A Prospective Contractor or Family Member or Representative of the Prospective Contractor gives a campaign contribution or other thing of value to an Applicable Public Official or the Applicable Public Official's employees during the Pendency of the Procurement Process.
- (6) As used in this section:
  - a. "Applicable Public Official" means a Person elected to an office or a Person appointed to complete a term of an elected office, who has the authority to award or influence the award of the Contract for which the Prospective Contractor is submitting a competitive sealed proposal or who has the authority to negotiate a sole source or small purchase Contract that may be awarded without submission of a sealed competitive proposal;
  - b. "Family Member" means a spouse, father, mother, child, father-in-law, motherin-law, daughter-in-law or son-in-law of: (i) a Prospective Contractor, if the Prospective Contractor is a natural Person; or (ii) an owner of a Prospective Contractor;
  - c. "Pendency of the Procurement Process" means the time period commencing with the public notice of the Request for Proposals and ending with the award of the Contract or the cancellation of the Request for Proposals;
  - d. "Prospective Contractor" means a Person or business that is subject to the competitive sealed proposal process set forth in the Ordinance or is not required to submit a competitive sealed proposal because that Person or business qualifies for a sole source or small purchase Contract; and
  - e. "Representative of the Prospective Contractor" means an officer or director of a corporation, a member or manager of a limited liability corporation, a partner of a partnership or a trustee of a trust of the Prospective Contractor.
- (c) Contingent Fees:
  - (1) It is unlawful for a Person or business to be retained or for a business to retain a Person or business to solicit or secure a Contract upon an agreement or understanding that the compensation is contingent upon the award of the Contract, except for retention of bona fide employees or bona fide established commercial selling agencies for the purpose of securing business and Persons or businesses employed by the Water Authority which are providing Professional Services to the Water Authority in anticipation of the receipt of federal or state grants or loans;
  - (2) The prohibition against contingent fees shall not apply to the procurement of legal services upon approval of the Board.
- (d) Conflict of Interest: Employees and other individuals representing the Water Authority



shall comply with the Ordinance as well as other Water Authority policies, procedures, and administrative instructions governing conflicts of interest, including the Water Authority Code of Conduct and the Governmental Conduct Act.

- (e) Unlawful Employee Participation:
  - (1) It is unlawful for any Water Authority Employee to participate directly or indirectly in a procurement when the Employee or any member of the Employee's Immediate Family has a Financial Interest pertaining to the procurement.
  - (2) An Employee or any member of an Employee's Immediate Family who holds a Financial Interest in a disclosed blind trust shall not be deemed to have a Financial Interest with regard to matters pertaining to that trust.
- (f) Contemporaneous Employment Prohibition: It shall be unlawful for any Water Authority Employee who is participating directly or indirectly in the procurement process to become or to be, while such an Employee, the Employee of any Person or business Contracting with the Water Authority. The Executive Director or designee may grant a waiver from unlawful Employee participation as set forth in the Ordinance upon making a Determination that:
  - (1) The contemporaneous employment or Financial Interest of the Employee has been publicly disclosed;
  - (2) The Employee will be able to perform his procurement functions without actual or apparent bias or favoritism; and
  - (3) The Employee participation is in the best interests of the Water Authority.
- (g) Confidential Information: It shall be unlawful for any Employee or former Employee knowingly to use any information which is available to an Employee because of the Employee's status as an Employee of the Water Authority and which is not a matter of public knowledge or available to the public on request for actual or anticipated personal gain, or for the actual or anticipated personal gain of any other Person.
- (h) Recovery of Value: The value of anything transferred or received in breach of the ethical standards of this section by an Employee or a nonemployee may be recovered from both Employee and nonemployee.

#### 43. PENALTIES (Ordinance Reference Section 2-391)

Any business or Person that willfully violates any provision of the Ordinance contrary to the New Mexico Criminal Code may be referred to the appropriate authorities for felony or misdemeanor prosecution.

# 44. ORDINANCE SECTIONS 2-392 – 2-401 RESERVED

# **DIVISION II. – PUBLIC WORKS PROJECTS; CONSTRUCTION**



#### 1. CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-402)

- (a) The award and execution of Contracts for major Construction, including but not limited to roads, bridges, airports, buildings and dams, shall be made by the Board or designee by resolution. The Chief Procurement Officer or designee responsible for the procurement shall give notice to prospective Bidders pursuant to the Ordinance.
- (b) All Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction for Capital Projects, shall be procured through the Central Purchasing Office in accordance with all applicable policies, procedures, laws, regulations, rules, statutes and ordinances.
- (c) Upon award of a Construction Contract in excess of \$25,000, performance and payment bonds shall be delivered by the Contractor. The performance bond shall be in an amount equal to 100% of the Contract price unless it is determined by the Central Purchasing Office that a lower bond, no less than 50%, is in the best interest of the Water Authority. The payment bond shall be for an amount that is approved by the Water Authority, but in an amount that satisfactorily covers the subcontractors on the project.
- (d) Bid Security: When applicable, Bidders for Construction Contracts must provide bid security when the price is estimated to exceed \$25,000. The bid security shall be equal to at least five percent of the amount of the bid and shall be (1) a bond provided by a surety company authorized to do business in this state; or (2) or otherwise supplied in a form satisfactory to the Water Authority.
- (e) Prior to submitting a bid or proposal for a public works project, if the Central Purchasing Office, or a Responsible Bidder or Responsible Offeror determines that there is only one source for a specific Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction that is required in the Specifications, the Central Purchasing Office, Responsible Bidder or Responsible Offeror may require any bid or offer submitted by a subcontractor or supplier to price separately the specific Tangible Personal Property, Services or Construction.
- (f) Except to the extent necessary to ensure that a surety company meets the requirements of Subsection A of Section 13-4-18 NMSA 1978, an Employee of the Water Authority, or a Person acting or purporting to act on behalf of that Employee, shall not require a Bidder or an Offeror in a procurement for a Construction Contract pursuant to the Ordinance to make application or furnish financial data for a surety bond or to obtain a surety bond from a particular surety company, insurance company, broker or agent in connection with the bid or proposal.
- (g) A subcontractor may be required to provide a performance and payment bond on a public works project.
- (h) Public Works Minimum Wage Act:
  - (1) Every proposed Construction Contract in excess of the minimum threshold set forth by state statute shall contain a provision stating the minimum wages to be paid various classes of laborers and mechanics. With respect to all such Contracts, the New Mexico Department of Workforce Solutions (or successor agency) shall be contacted for a wage rate determination.



- (2) Every Contract within the scope of the Public Works Minimum Wage Act [13-4-10 to 13-4-17 NMSA 1978] shall contain further provision that in the event it is found by the director of the Labor Relations Division of the New Mexico Department of Workforce Solutions (or its successor) that any laborer or mechanic employed on the site of the project has been or is being paid as a result of a willful violation a wage rate or fringe benefit rate less than the rates required, the Water Authority may, by written notice to the Contractor, subcontractor, employer or Person acting as a Contractor, terminate the right to proceed with the work or the part of the work as to which there has been a willful failure to pay the required wages or fringe benefits, and the Water Authority may prosecute the work to completion by Contract or otherwise, and the Contractor or Person acting as a Contractor and the Contractor's or Person's sureties shall be liable to the state for any excess costs occasioned thereby. Any party receiving notice of termination of a project or subcontract pursuant to the provisions of this section may appeal the finding of the director as provided in the Public Works Minimum Wage Act.
- (3) In order to respond to a Request for Proposals or to be considered for award of any portion of a public works project that is subject to the Public Works Minimum Wage Act, the Contractor, serving as a prime Contractor or not, shall be registered with the Labor Relations Division of the New Mexico Department of Workforce Solutions (or its successor). Bidding documents issued or released by the Water Authority shall include a clear notification that each Contractor, prime Contractor or subcontractor is required to be registered pursuant to the Public Works Minimum Wage Act.
- (4) The Water Authority shall not accept a bid on a public works project subject to the Public Works Minimum Wage Act from a prime Contractor that does not provide proof of required registration for itself.
- (5) The Public Works Minimum Wage Act shall not be construed to supersede or impair a more stringent requirement under any authority granted by federal law to provide for the establishment of specified wage rates.
- (i) Subcontractors Fair Practices Act
  - For any public works project, the Water Authority shall evaluate bids and administer Contracts as they pertain to the listing of subcontractors in accordance with the requirements of the Subcontractors Fair Practices Act, Sections 13-4-31 through 13-4-42, NMSA 1978.
- (j) Public Works Mediation
  - (1) State statute, NMSA Sections 13-4C-1 et seq., mandates that all disputes related to the performance of a public works project shall exhaust procedures set forth in the Public Works Mediation Act before seeking judicial relief. Disputes arising pursuant to the Public Works Minimum Wage Act, the Workers' Compensation Act, or disputes regarding an apprenticeship, are exempted from the mandatory public works mediation process.



- (2) A dispute that arises under an arbitration clause of a Contract for a public works project that includes a clause in the Contract that requires arbitration is exempt from the provisions of the Public Works Mediation Act.
- (3) When a public works project involves the expenditure of federal funds, the mediation process shall be conducted in accordance with mandatory applicable federal law and regulations. When mandatory applicable federal law or regulations are inconsistent with the Public Works Mediation Act, compliance with federal law or regulations shall constitute compliance with the Public Works Mediation Act.

# 2. DESIGN AND BUILD PROJECT SYSTEM REQUIREMENTS (Ordinance Reference Section 2-393)

- (a) A design and build project may be authorized when the Chief Procurement Officer makes a Determination in writing that it is appropriate and in the best interest of the Water Authority to use the system on a specific project. The Determination shall be issued only after the Chief Procurement Officer has taken into consideration the following criteria, which shall be used as the minimum basis in determining when to use the design and build process:
  - (1) The extent to which the project requirements have been or can be adequately defined;
  - (2) Time constraints for delivery of the project;
  - (3) The capability and experience of potential teams with the design and build process;
  - (4) The suitability of the project for use of the design and build process as concerns time, schedule, costs, and quality; and
  - (5) The capability of the Water Authority to manage the project, including experienced personnel or outside consultants, and to oversee the project with Persons who are familiar with the design and build process.
- (b) When a Determination has been made by the Chief Procurement Officer that it is appropriate to use a design and build project delivery system, the design and build team shall include, as needed, a New Mexico registered engineer or architect and a Contractor properly licensed in New Mexico for the type of work required.
- (c) Except as provided in Subsections (e) and (f) of this section, for each proposed design and build project, a two-phase procedure for awarding design and build Contracts shall be used and shall include at a minimum the following:
  - (1) During phase one, and prior to solicitation, documents shall be prepared for a Request for Qualifications by a New Mexico registered engineer or architect, either in-house or selected in accordance with applicable law, and shall include minimum qualifications, a scope of work statement and schedule, documents defining the project requirements, the composition of the selection committee and a description of the phase-two requirements and subsequent management needed to bring the project to completion. Design and build qualifications of responding firms shall be



evaluated, and shall be short-listed in accordance with technical and qualificationsbased criteria in a manner set forth in the solicitation; and

- (2) During phase two, the short-listed firms shall be invited to submit detailed specific technical concepts or solutions, costs and scheduling. Unsuccessful firms may be paid a stipend to cover proposal expenses. After evaluation of these submissions, selection shall be made and the Contract awarded to the highest-ranked firm.
- (d) Except as provided in Subsections (e) and (f) of this section, to ensure fair, uniform, clear and effective procedures that will strive for the delivery of a quality project on time and within budget, the Central Purchasing Office shall adopt procedural rules to be followed when procuring design and build projects.
- (e) The requirements of Subsections (c) and (d) of this section do not apply to a design and build project and the services procured for the project if:
  - (1) The maximum allowable Construction cost of the project is four hundred thousand dollars (\$400,000) or less; and
  - (2) The only requirement for architects, engineers, landscape architects or surveyors is limited to either site improvements or adaption for a pre-engineered building or system.
- (f) The procurement of a design and build project qualifying for exemptions pursuant to Subsection (e) of this section, including the Services of any architect, engineer, landscape architect, Construction Manager or surveyor needed for the project, shall be accomplished by the procurement methods allowed in this article in accordance with applicable law.

# 3. PROCEDURAL RULES FOR DESIGN AND BUILD PROJECTS

(a) Central Purchasing Office shall adopt procedural rules to be followed when procuring design and build projects prior to advertising any solicitation using the design and build project delivery procurement mechanism.

# 4. CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK (Ordinance Reference Section 2-404)

- (a) As used in this section:
  - (1) "Construction Manager at Risk Delivery Method" means a Construction method wherein a Construction Manager at Risk provides a range of pre-Construction Services and Construction Management, including cost estimation and consultation regarding the design of the building project, preparation and coordination of bid packages, scheduling, cost control, value engineering and, while acting as the general Contractor during Construction, detailing the trade Contractor scope of work, holding the trade Contracts and other subcontracts, prequalifying and evaluating trade Contractors and subcontractors and providing management and Construction Services, all at a Guaranteed Maximum Price for which the Construction Manager at Risk is financially responsible;



- (2) "Guaranteed Maximum Price" means the maximum amount to be paid by the Water Authority for the Construction of the facility, including the cost of the work, the general conditions and the fees charged by the Construction Manager at Risk.
- (b) A Construction Manager at Risk Delivery Method may be used when the Water Authority determines that it is in its interest to use that method on a specific Construction project, provided that the Construction Manager at Risk shall be selected pursuant to the provisions of this section.
- (c) The Central Purchasing Office shall form a selection committee of at least three members with at least one member being an architect or engineer. The Central Purchasing Office in conjunction with the selection committee shall develop an evaluation process, including a multiphase procedure consisting of two or three steps. A two-step procedure may be used when the total amount of money available for the project is less than five hundred thousand dollars (\$500,000) and shall include a Request for Qualifications and an interview. A three-step procedure shall consist of a Request for Qualifications, a Request for Proposals and an interview.
- (d) A Request for Qualifications shall be published in accordance with the notice requirements for Requests for Proposals provided in the Ordinance and shall include at a minimum the following:
  - (1) A statement of the minimum qualifications for the Construction Manager at Risk, including the requirements for:
    - a. A Contractor's license for the type of work to be performed, issued pursuant to the Construction Industries Licensing Act [Chapter 60, Article 13 NMSA 1978];
    - b. Registration pursuant to Section 13-4-13.1 NMSA 1978; and
    - c. A minimum bond capacity.
  - (2) A statement of the scope of work to be performed, including:
    - a. The location of the project and the total amount of money available for the project;
    - b. A proposed schedule, including a deadline for submission of the statements of qualification;
    - c. Specific project requirements and deliverables;
    - d. The composition of the selection committee;
    - e. A description of the process the selection committee shall use to evaluate qualifications;
    - f. A proposed Contract; and
    - g. A detailed statement of the relationships and obligations of all parties, including the Construction Manager at Risk, agents, such as an architect or



engineer, and the Water Authority.

- (3) A verification of the maximum allowable Construction cost; and
- (4) A Request for a Proposal bond as required by the Ordinance.
- (e) The selection committee shall evaluate the statements of qualifications submitted and determine the Offerors that qualify for the Construction Manager at Risk. If the selection committee has chosen a three-step procedure, the committee shall issue a Request for Proposals to the Offerors that qualify.
- (f) If the selection committee has chosen a two-step procedure, the committee shall rank the Persons that qualify based upon the statements of qualification and interview up to three of the highest-ranked Offerors.
- (g) In a three-step procedure, the selection committee shall issue a Request for Proposals and evaluate the proposals pursuant to the requirements of the Ordinance regarding the evaluation of Requests for Proposals except that:
  - (1) The Request for Proposals shall be sent only to those determined to be qualified pursuant to this section;
  - (2) The selection committee shall evaluate the proposals and conduct interviews with up to three of the highest-ranked Offerors instead of negotiating with Responsible Offerors found to be reasonably likely to be selected; and
  - (3) Pursuant to subsection (h) of this section, the Contract award may be made after the interviews.
- (h) After conducting interviews with the highest-ranked Offerors and after considering the factors listed in subsection (i) of this section, the selection committee shall recommend to the Central Purchasing Office the Offeror that will be most advantageous to the Water Authority. Should the Central Purchasing Office be unable to negotiate a satisfactory Contract with the Offeror considered to be the most qualified at a price determined to be fair and reasonable, negotiations with that Offeror shall be formally terminated. The Central Purchasing Office shall then undertake negotiations with the second most qualified Offeror. Failing accord with the second most qualified Offeror, the Central Purchasing Office shall formally terminate negotiations with the Offeror. The Central Purchasing Office shall then undertake negotiations with the third most qualified Offeror. Should the Central Purchasing Office be unable to negotiate a Contract with any of the Offerors selected by the committee, additional Offerors shall be ranked in order of their qualifications and the Central Purchasing Office shall continue negotiations in accordance with this section until a Contract is signed with a qualified Offeror or the procurement process is terminated and a new Request for Proposals is initiated.
- (i) In evaluating and ranking statements of qualifications, proposals and results of interviews, and in the final recommendation of a Construction Manager at Risk, the selection committee shall consider:
  - (1) The Offeror's experience with Construction of similar types of projects;



- (2) The qualifications and experience of the Offeror's personnel and consultants and the role of each in the project;
- (3) The plan for management actions to be undertaken on the project, including services to be rendered in connection with safety and the safety plan for the project;
- (4) The Offeror's experience with the Construction Manager at Risk method; and
- (5) All other selection criteria, as stated in the request for qualifications and the Request for Proposals.
- (j) Nothing in this section precludes the selection committee from recommending the termination of the selection procedure pursuant to the provisions of the Ordinance and repeating the selection process pursuant to this section. Any material received by the selection committee in response to a solicitation that is canceled shall not be disclosed so as to be available to competing Offerors.
- (k) After a Contract is awarded, the selection committee shall make the names of all Offerors and the names of all Offerors selected for interview available for public inspection along with the selection committee's final ranking and evaluation scores. Offerors who were interviewed but not selected for Contract award shall be notified in writing.
- (1) The Contract with the Construction Manager at Risk shall specify:
  - (1) The Guaranteed Maximum Price; and
  - (2) The percentage of the Guaranteed Maximum Price that the Construction Manager at Risk will perform with its own work force.
- (m) The Construction Manager at Risk, in cooperation with the Water Authority, shall seek to develop subcontractor interest in the project and shall furnish to the Water Authority and any architect or engineer representing the Water Authority a list of subcontractors who state in writing that they are a Responsible Bidder or a Responsible Offeror, including suppliers who are to furnish materials or equipment fabricated to a special design and from whom proposals or bids will be requested for each principal portion of the project. The Water Authority and its architect or engineer shall promptly reply in writing to the Construction Manager at Risk if the Water Authority, architect or engineer knows of any objection to a listed subcontractor or supplier, provided that the receipt of the list shall not require the Water Authority, architect or engineer to investigate the qualifications of proposed subcontractors or suppliers, nor shall it waive the right of the Water Authority, architect or engineer later to object to or reject any proposed subcontractor or supplier.
- (n) The Construction Manager at Risk shall assist the Central Purchasing Office with:
  - (1) Conducting pre-bid or pre-proposal meetings;
  - (2) Advising the Water Authority about bidding or proposals;
  - (3) Drafting of the Contracts; and
  - (4) Evaluating submissions by Responsible Bidders and Offerors.



# 5. ORDINANCE SECTIONS 2-405 – 2-420 RESERVED

#### **DIVISION III. – PUBLIC WORKS PROJECTS; PROFESSIONAL SERVICES**

#### 1. SELECTION ADVISORY COMMITTEE (Ordinance Reference Section 2-421)

- (a) Proposal Guidelines: In order for a consultant to be eligible to perform Professional Services of architects, engineers, landscape architects, Construction Managers and surveyors for the Water Authority, all work must be performed under the direct supervision of a registered New Mexico Professional Engineer (or land surveyor, architect or landscape architect, if applicable). Procurement involving the expenditure of federal funds must be conducted in accordance with the mandatory applicable federal laws and regulations.
- (b) Submittal Requirements and Scoring Criteria: Submittal requirements and scoring criteria shall be specified in each request for proposal (RFP). Proposals which do not contain all of the mandatory information in their proposals may be considered incomplete and may not be considered by the Selection Advisory Committee.
- (c) Required Proposal Format: Proposal format is discretionary. Any specific requirements or limits will be defined in each request for proposal as appropriate.
- (d) Pre-Proposal Conference: A pre-proposal conference to answer questions may be held during the advertising period. Notice of the pre-proposal conference will be included in the request for proposal (RFP).
- (e) Selection Process: The Selection Advisory Committee and the Central Purchasing Office will review each proposal to ensure that it is complete in all required elements. Any proposal that is incomplete may be deemed non-Responsive and may not be scored. All Responsive proposals will be reviewed and scored by each individual committee member in accordance with the provisions of the RFP. The Selection Advisory Committee will collate scores and determine those firms, if any, which may be interviewed.
- (f) Interviews (if applicable): Prior to the interviews, the Selection Advisory Committee shall agree on a rating system combining the aspects of the written proposal, any required submittals and the interviews. At the selection interviews, the Selection Advisory Committee shall rate all interviewed Offerors. The combined rating shall be used to determine the final ranking of the firms for negotiations. The Selection Advisory Committee's final ranking and evaluation matrix for all proposals shall be made a part of the procurement file with the Central Purchasing Office. This information shall be kept confidential until after award of the Contract to the successful firm by the Board or designee by resolution.
- (g) Negotiations: Following the interviews, the Water Authority shall negotiate with the highest ranked firm. Negotiations shall be based upon man-hour estimates submitted as part of a cost proposal following ranking by the Selection Advisory Committee. If agreement on terms can be reached, a Contract shall be prepared in accordance with provisions adopted by resolution regarding the Executive Director's approval authority



set forth in the Ordinance. If agreement cannot be reached within a reasonable time, the Water Authority shall terminate negotiations with the highest ranked firm, and begin negotiations with the next firm on the ranking list. This process will continue until a Contract has been negotiated with one of the firms on the ranking list. If negotiations with the top three firms on the ranking list have been exhausted and a Contract can still not be negotiated, the Water Authority may rank the other Offerors in their order of qualifications and negotiate with those other qualified Offerors evaluated by the committee or terminate negotiations.

- (h) Selection Advisory Committee Membership:
  - (1) The Public Works Division Selection Advisory Committee members shall be as follows: One position shall be occupied by the Chief Planning Officer or designated staff alternate and another position shall be recommended by the Chief Planning Officer from staff along with an alternate. The Chief Financial Officer shall recommend two members along with alternates. One member along with an alternate shall be a citizen-at-large, not associated with the Water Authority or any professional firm.
  - (2) In case of a project of unique or special nature, the Central Purchasing Office in conjunction with the User Department may name non-voting subject matter expert(s) to provide advice to the Selection Advisory Committee during the evaluation process.
  - (3) For projects with funding from other agencies or jurisdictions of at least one third of the project's total funding, the Chief Planning Officer may name a voting member to the Selection Advisory Committee for each respective agency(ies).
- Board Approval of Contracts: All Contracts for professional architectural, engineering, land surveying or other Professional Services related to public works, in an amount exceeding that delegated to the Executive Director by resolution shall require final approval of the Board prior to the award of the Contract.
- (j) Ownership of Documents: All Contracts between the Water Authority and any firm selected under this division shall contain the provision that all designs, drawings, Specifications, notes, computer discs and generated work regardless of the media used and other work developed in the performance of the Contract are the sole property of the Water Authority.
- (k) Multiple-Award Requests for Proposals: Multiple awards of qualification-based selection of Offerors shall be allowed, unless prohibited by applicable federal law on the date of award. To utilize multiple Offeror awards, the solicitation must identify the types of projects for which the RFP is advertised. The specific type of projects shall be identified by professional discipline and type of work proposed such that qualified firms and individuals can be identified by the Selection Advisory Committee. Each request for proposal issued under this section may contain sample tasks on which the Offeror will base the technical proposal. These sample tasks may be examples of typical work, which could be awarded under the Contract and not actual projects. The maximum number of tasks for which a firm may propose may be defined in the RFP. In addition the RFP may



state the maximum number of consultants which will be selected for award in each task. The written proposals will be scored by the Selection Advisory Committee and interviews may be held. The Selection Advisory Committee will rank the firms based on the written proposals and interviews, if applicable, and recommend the selected firms for award. Once selection is complete and the list of Offerors is approved, pursuant to the Contract approval requirements of the Ordinance, project assignments shall be made in accordance with the provisions of the awarded Contract(s).

# 2. PROCEDURAL RULES FOR ADMINISTRATION OF THE SELECTION ADVISORY COMMITTEE

- (a) The Central Purchasing Office may procure professional Architectural, Engineering, Construction Management and other related Professional Services, including Landscape Architectural or Surveying Services not exceeding \$80,000, excluding applicable state and local gross receipts taxes, based upon the Best Obtainable Price in accordance with the Small Purchases provisions of the Ordinance without review by the Selection Advisory Committee.
- (b) The Executive Director shall have authority to approve the final composition of individuals named as Selection Advisory Committee members.
- (c) Unless otherwise approved by the Executive Director, the Selection Advisory Committee shall review all competitive sealed qualifications based Requests for Proposals used for procurement of Professional Services of architects, engineers, landscape architects, Construction Managers and surveyors that will cost more than \$80,000, excluding applicable state and local gross receipts taxes in accordance with the requirements of the Ordinance.
- (d) In addition to compliance with the Ordinance requirements governing multiple awards of Contracts for Professional Services of architects, engineers, landscape architects, construction managers, surveyors, and other related professional services pursuant to one solicitation via competitive sealed qualifications-based Requests for Proposals, the Selection Advisory Committee and the Central Purchasing Office shall comply with the following:
  - (1) When selecting engineers and architects for the purpose of establishing an on-call pool of firms to provide as-needed professional services, the number of firms awarded shall be limited to the least number of firms necessary to meet the requirements of the Water Authority.
  - (2) When assigning specific projects to engineers and architects from an on-call pool of firms, Water Authority staff shall ensure that reasonable justification for the assignment of the work is documented, approved by the Planning and Engineering Manager and the Chief Planning Officer, and included with the procurement file. Criteria used to select firms from an on-call pool shall include factors such as experience of the firm, project manager experience, project team experience, firm and team availability, locality of the project team, or other similar criteria.



- (3) No new projects or additional phases of projects shall be awarded after the expiration of the on-call agreement (in accordance with contract term limitations of the Ordinance), however for Work Assignments associated with a project that extends beyond the expiration of the on-call agreement, the terms and conditions of the on-call agreement shall survive until project completion.
- (e) The Central Purchasing Office or Executive Director may make emergency procurement of professional Architectural, Engineering, Construction Management and other related Professional Services upon determining that there are urgent and compelling reasons to make an emergency procurement, in accordance with the emergency procurement requirements of the Ordinance, without review by the Selection Advisory Committee.
- (f) In lieu of the Selection Advisory Committee, the Executive Director may name an ad hoc advisory committee to evaluate Proposals used for procurement of professional Architectural (including Landscape Architectural Services), Engineering, Construction Management and other related Professional Services upon determining that there are specialized and compelling aspects of a specific project and that an ad hoc committee evaluation would be beneficial and in the best interest of the Water Authority. The ad hoc advisory committee shall review competitive sealed qualifications based Requests for Proposals in accordance with requirements of the Ordinance.

# 3. ORDINANCE SECTIONS 2-422 – 2-430 RESERVED